University of Arkansas, Fayetteville ScholarWorks@UARK

Graduate Theses and Dissertations

5-2017

In Ovo Evaluation of FloraMax-B11 on Marek's disease HVT Vaccine Protective Efficacy, Hatchability, Microbiota Composition, Morphometric Analysis, and Salmonella Enteritidis Infection in Broiler Chickens

Kyle Dean Teague University of Arkansas, Fayetteville

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uark.edu/etd

Part of the Animal Experimentation and Research Commons, and the Poultry or Avian Science Commons

Citation

Teague, K. D. (2017). In Ovo Evaluation of FloraMax-B11 on Marek's disease HVT Vaccine Protective Efficacy, Hatchability, Microbiota Composition, Morphometric Analysis, and Salmonella Enteritidis Infection in Broiler Chickens. *Graduate Theses and Dissertations* Retrieved from https://scholarworks.uark.edu/etd/2973

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by ScholarWorks@UARK. It has been accepted for inclusion in Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks@UARK. For more information, please contact scholar@uark.edu, uarepos@uark.edu.

In Ovo Evaluation of FloraMax-B11 on Marek's disease HVT Vaccine Protective Efficacy, Hatchability, Microbiota Composition, Morphometric Analysis, and Salmonella Enteritidis Infection in Broiler Chickens

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Poultry Science

by

Kyle Teague University of Arkansas Bachelor of Science in Agricultural Food and Life Sciences in Poultry Science, and Agricultural Business, 2015

May 2017 University of Arkansas

This thesis is approved for recommendation to the Graduate Council.

Dr. Billy M. Hargis Thesis Director

Dr. Guillermo Tellez Committee Member Dr. Lisa R. Bielke Committee Member

Abstract

It has previously been shown that effective probiotics can accelerate gut maturation and the development of a normal microflora in poultry. This results in increased resistance to enteric pathogens encountered by chicks early in life. Our objective in experiments 1 and 2 was to evaluate the effect of *in ovo* administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 (FM) on Marek's disease (MD) herpesvirus of turkeys (HVT) vaccine protective efficacy. In Exp. 1, day 18 White Leghorn embryos were randomly distributed in four groups, 1) HVT vaccinated, no MDV challenge, 2) HVT + FM vaccinated, no MDV challenge, 3) HVT vaccinated, challenge with virulent MDV, 4) HVT+ FM vaccinated, challenge with virulent MDV. Exp. 2 was designed the same as Exp. 1, except chicks were challenged with a very virulent MDV strain. There was no significant difference (P>0.05) in MD incidence between birds vaccinated with and without FM in the HVT vaccine. In Exp. 3 and 4, day 18 commercial broiler embryos were in ovo injected with either saline or FM to measure hatchability, microbiota composition, morphometric analysis, and Salmonella enterica serovar Enteritidis (SE) infection in chickens. The administration of the probiotic did not negatively affect hatchability, but significantly reduced (P<0.05) coliforms within the gut. In Exp. 4, the FM treated group showed significantly increased (P<0.05) BW at 7 days when compared to the controls. This is associated with the higher villi surface area observed in the FM group and reduced (P<0.001) SE incidence and (P<0.05) CFU recovery. The results of these studies suggest that the *in ovo* administration of FM into the amnion at 18 days of embryogenesis does not impact the protection of the HVT vaccine against MD or negatively affect hatchability. It also reduces the recovery of gram negative bacteria, improves BW during the first 7 days, and decreases SE recovery in broiler chickens.

©2017 by Kyle Teague All Rights Reserved

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank everyone at the Poultry Health Lab for their friendship and support. Thank you Amanda, Lisa, Olivia, Cheryl, Juan, Noel, and Dennis for all of your help and teaching. I want to thank Lucas and Danielle for everything they have done for me and for their friendship over the past four years. I couldn't have done it without you guys. A special thanks to Dr. Billy Hargis. Billy, I want to thank you for the opportunity you gave me to work at the PHL because if it wasn't for you, I would not be here. I could not have asked for a better major professor, mentor, and teacher. I am also thankful to call you a friend. I would also like to say thank you to Dr. Guillermo Tellez. Memo, you helped me along every step of the way and always offered assistance and guidance.

I would like to thank my Mom and Dad. They have always supported me in everything I did and sacrificed for me to follow my dreams. They have been the best parents anyone could ask for and would do anything for me. They instilled in me the values of honesty, integrity, and hard work. You have made me the man I am today, and I can never thank you enough for your love and support. I love you both!

I would like to also thank my beautiful wife. Destiney, you are my biggest supporter emotionally and monetarily. You are my best friend and I know I can be difficult, but you are always there for me no matter what. Thank you for always putting up with me, I love you more than you will ever know!

Lastly, I would like to thank my Lord and Savior. All praise and glory be to God most high.

"I can do all things through Christ, who strengthens me." Phillipians 4:13

Table of Contents

Chapter I. Introduction	1
Chapter II. Literature Review	2
Transfer of Microflora	2
Gastrointestinal Tract	3
Microflora of the Gastrointestinal Tract	4
Concept of Competitive Exclusion	6
Competitive Exclusion	7
Mechanism of CE	8
Probiotics	9
Immunomodulation	
FloraMax	
Marek's Disease	
In Ovo Technology	16
Summary	19
References	
Chapter III	30
EFFECTS OF IN OVO ADMINISTRATION OF FLORAMAX®-B11	
ABSTRACT	
INTRODUCTION	
MATERIAL AND METHODS	
RESULTS	40
DISCUSSION	
REFERENCES	
Chapter IV	57
Conclusion	57
Appendix	58

Table of Figures

Table 1. In ovo evaluation of FloraMax®-B11 on HVT Marek´s vaccine virus stability and incidence of disease	22
Table 2. Effect of in ovo application of FloraMax®-B11 on hatchability	53
Table 3. Effect of in ovo application of FloraMax®-B11 on microbial composition in the gastrointestinal tract of hatching broiler chickens.	54
Table 4. Evaluation of in ovo administration of FloraMax®-B11 on hatchability, body weight, and Salmonella enteritidis recovery in broiler chickens	55
Table 5. Evaluation of in ovo administration of FloraMax®-B11 on morphometric analysis of the gastrointestinal tract of hatching broiler chickens	56

List of Papers

Chapter III.

Teague, K.D., L.E. Graham, J.R. Dunn, H.H. Cheng, N. Anthony, J.D. Latorre, A. Menconi, A.D. Wolfenden, B.D. Mahaffey, M. Baxter, X. Hernandez-Velasco, R. Merino-Guzman, B.M. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2016. *In ovo* evaluation of FloraMax®-B11 on Marek's disease HVT vaccine protective efficacy, hatchability, microbiota composition, morphometric analysis, and *Salmonella* Enteritidis infection in broiler chickens. Published in Poultry Science.

Chapter I. Introduction

Until recently, antibiotics have long been used in the poultry industry. They have been used to stimulate growth rate and feed efficiency and to control pathogenic bacteria. The growing concern of antibiotic resistant bacterial strains and residues in food have caused regulatory agencies and producers to reduce and even abandon the use of antibiotics. This pressure has stimulated a need for viable alternatives to the antibiotics. A very promising alternative is the use of probiotics. Due to this, there has been a recent surge in probiotic development with encouraging results. However, in a commercial setting, chicks will not be able to receive the beneficial bacteria until being placed in the chicken houses, where they can receive it in the water or feed. Prior to this, chicks are exposed to the contaminated air within the hatch cabinets and usually long, stressful transportation to their destinations. This allows pathogenic bacteria to colonize and delay gut maturation and health within the newly hatched chick. In poultry, there is a way to administer the probiotic before the chicks hatch. At Day 18 of embryogenesis, almost all broilers are vaccinated for Marek's Disease virus (MDV). This thesis addresses the testing of a commercial probiotic and its ability to be administered with the Marek's vaccine, its effect on hatchability, and gut development and composition.

Chapter II. Literature Review

Transfer of Microflora

The gut microbiota plays an important role in health by providing a barrier for colonization of pathogens, by utilizing important metabolic functions (fermentation of nondigestible fibers, production of short-chain fatty acids, and vitamin supplementation), and by stimulating the development of the immune system (Guarner and Malagelada, 2003). At birth, animals receive a natural inoculation of microbes, which establish themselves in the intestines. This colonization of beneficial microflora allows the animal to resist potential environmental challenges. In mammals, the inoculation occurs during parturition, with bacteria living in the vaginal mucus, and through breast feeding (De Oliveira et al., 2014). Neonate gastrointestinal tracts are sterile at birth, but the microorganisms near the vagina or anus of the mother rapidly colonize the neonate after birth (Phillips et al., 2004). Within a few hours, bacteria begins to appear in the feces. It is suggested that the gastrointestinal tract is first colonized by facultative aerobes due to the intestinal environment showing a positive reduction potential at birth. As these microbes consume oxygen, the environment transfers to a negative reduction potential and allows the growth of strict anaerobes (Bezirtzoglou, 1997).

As stated earlier, during the first days of life, the bacteria colonizing the infant gastrointestinal tract come primarily from the mother and the environment. For this reason, one of the biggest determinants of the pioneer colonizers is the mode of delivery (Penders et al., 2006). Infants born vaginally, are first colonized by the fecal and vaginal bacteria of the mother, whereas cesarean section born infants are first exposed to bacteria in the hospital environment and health care workers (Bezirtzoglou, 1997; Gronlund et al., 1999). Studies have shown vaginal delivery at home resulted in higher colonization rates and counts of *Bifidobacteria* and

Bacteroides fragilis-group species and reduced incidence and counts of *Clostridium difficile* and *Escherichia coli* when compared with cesarean section (Penders et al., 2006). The timing of colonization and difference of bacterial populations between the two delivery methods can persist for months or even the whole life of the individuals (Schultz et al., 2004; Rao et al., 2009). Unfortunately, cesarean born infants are also usually more susceptible to intestinal disorders (Gronlund et al., 1999; Penders et al., 2006; Cochetiere et al., 2007).

In birds, colonization occurs in nests through contact with brooding hens and nesting materials (Mills et al., 1999). In modern poultry production, there is no contact between chicks and hens, and chicks are first exposed to bacteria in the hatchery and chicken house environment. Artificial incubation of poultry eggs has been shown to delay the colonization of beneficial microflora due to the lack of interaction with adult birds (Hashemzadeh et al., 2010).

Gastrointestinal Tract

The GIT serves as the interface between the diet and the metabolic events that sustain life. It is also the largest immune organ in the body, and serves as a barrier for prevention of infection (Abreu-Martin and Targan, 1996; Mayer, 2000). The avian mucosal immune system contains M cells, plasma cells, T cells, macrophages, intraepithelial lymphocytes, and heterophils (Erickson and Hubbard, 2000). In poultry, a crucial factor in digestion and absorption of nutrients are the intestinal villi, which are underdeveloped at hatch (Uni et al., 1995) and not fully developed until 10 days of age (Noy and Sklan, 1997). As birds hatch, they must transition from energy supplied via endogenous nutrients of the yolk to exogenous carbohydrate rich feed. During this transition, significant changes occur both in morphology and intestinal size (Uni et al., 1995). This maturation of the gut also affects the epithelial cell membranes, which are a major mechanical barrier between the internal environment of the host and the external foreign

material in the lumen (Rozze et al., 1982). By dietary means, it is possible to affect the development of the gut and the competitiveness of both beneficial and harmful bacteria, which can alter not only gut dynamics, but also many physiological processes due to the end products metabolized by symbiotic gut microflora. Within the mucous layer, tight junctions between epithelial cells and gut-associated lymphoid tissue help to maintain a homeostasis between dietary antigens, in addition to enteric pathogens and beneficial microorganisms (Vicuna et al., 2015). Dysbiosis within the gut, opens tight junctions which reduces barrier function, resulting in nonselective permeability. This could lead to malabsorption of nutrients and translocation of possible pathogenic enteric bacteria to various internal organs, which could result in disease and reduced growth performance (Quinteiro-Filho et al., 2012). Recent poultry research has shown that leakage of enteric bacteria into circulation results in non-gastrointestinal diseases (Tellez et al., 2009; Borst et al., 2012; Wideman, 2013).

Microflora of the Gastrointestinal Tract

Naturally, animals are colonized by microorganisms that form a specific ecological community of commensal, symbiotic, and pathogenic microorganisms or microbiota. Within this microbiota, there are both permanently colonizing species and temporary colonizing species that are characterized by a number of environmental microorganisms (Fiebiger et al., 2016). Warm blooded vertebrates gastrointestinal (GI) tract constitutes one of the most densely populated and diverse ecosystems known. The human GI tract's microflora surpasses the number of cells in the body ten-fold and the total mucosal surface area is up to 300 m². This makes it the largest area of the body interacting with the environment and it is colonized with over 10¹⁴ micro-organisms (Lu et al., 2003; Bjorksten et al., 2006). For this reason, the gut microbiota are the most important source of microbial stimulation and the driving force behind the postnatal maturation

of the immune system (Bjorksten et al., 2006). Since the GI tract contains such a large number of diverse microbes that can be commensal or pathogenic, they affect the host's nutrient utilization and intestinal development either positively or negatively (Dumonceaux et al., 2006).

A more complete understanding of the microbial ecology of the chicken intestinal microbiome is necessary to reduce enteric disease and pathogens of public health concern. Studies have shown that bacterial diversity and numbers vary throughout different sections of the GI tract (Yegani and Korver, 2008). According to Donoghue et al (2007), it is estimated that more than 500 bacterial species inhabit the poultry GI tract, however it is believed only 20% to 60% have been recovered by traditional culture methods (Lu et al., 2003). In the cecum, the most abundant 16s rDNA sequences were homologous to *Clostridiaceae* at 65.6%, according to Lu et al (2003). Conversely, Streptococci (Barnes et al., 1972) and Eubacterium (Salanitro et al., 1974) have also been described as the most abundant sequences of bacteria in the cecum of broiler chickens. In more recent studies, Ruminococcus, Lactobacillus, and Bacteroides were the most predominant genera in the global sequence data set and in two 454 pyrosequencing studies (Qu et al., 2008; Stanley et al., 2012a). However, Callaway et al. (2009) found Bacteroides and *Prevotella* to be the most predominant genera in the chicken cecum and Nordentoft et al. (2011) found *Butyricimonas* and *Fecalibacterium* were predominant. It is believed that differences in host, feed, and analysis techniques might all contribute to the differences observed (Wei et al., 2013).

There are few studies on the microbiome of populations within the small intestine of the chicken gastrointestinal tract, as most have focused on the cecum. When Lu et al (2003) sequenced microbiota of the small intestine, they found that the dominant bacteria in the ileum was *Lactobacillus*. As chickens mature, microbial populations do change slightly, but of the 16s

RNA sequences 70% belonged to *Lactobacillus*. It has also been shown that lactobacilli were the main bacteria present in the duodenum and small intestine, and were also the only bacteria present at a level above 10⁴ CFU per gram by culture techniques (Barnes et al., 1972). Another study that compared conventional or organic production conditions, also found that *Lactobacillus* was the predominant bacteria present in the ileum of 42 day old broilers regardless of the production setting (Bjerrum et al., 2006). Cressman et al. (2010) discovered that at day 7, fresh litter chicks ileal mucosa was comprised of mainly *Lactobacillus*, followed by *Lachnospiraceae* and *Enterococcus*. Whereas the ileal mucosa of chicks reared on reused-litter was primarily colonized by bacteria within the order *Clostridiales*. Interestingly, in the reused litter, *Lactobacillus* was more predominant in the ileum than in the fresh litter chicks. By day 42, the fresh-litter birds had a microbiota similar to the reused-litter birds, which suggests diminishing environmental effects, as intestinal bacteria from the excreta accumulates in the litter.

Concept of Competitive Exclusion

Metchnikoff (1908) first introduced the idea that intestinal microflora played a role in the maintenance of health, when he studied lactic acid bacteria from fermented milk products. He observed that Bulgarians who ate significant amounts of yogurt were more resistant to enteric infections (Patterson and Burkholder, 2003). He hypothesized that the lactic acid bacteria in the yogurt was providing this protection, and that the beneficial nature of these bacteria led to prolonged life. The term Competitive Exclusion (CE) was first used by Greenberg (1969), where he observed a species of bacteria outcompete another species for receptor sites in the intestinal tract, in an article on the exclusion of *Salmonella typhimurium* from maggots of blow flies. He discovered that without the reduction or elimination of normal intestinal microflora the *S*.

typhimurium would not survive. Later, in 1971, van der Waaij and investigators while studying pathogen colonization in mice, coined a synonymous term "colonization resistance".

Competitive Exclusion

Competitive Exclusion has proven to be the best alternative route to control disturbances within the intestines in poultry. Research worldwide was stimulated by an article in Nature in 1973 by Nurmi and Rantala, where they tried to control a Salmonella Infantis outbreak in broiler flocks (reviewed by Schneitz, 2005). They revealed chicks were most susceptible to Salmonella infections during the 1st week of life. They suggested this was due to the delayed establishment of normal gut microflora in chicks raised in modern industry production methods. When a Lactobacillus strain offered no protection, they decided to assess the effectiveness of CE, a population of intestinal bacteria from adult chickens that were resistant to the S. infantis. They administered the mixed culture orally and were able to achieve adult type resistance to Salmonella (reviewed by Edens et al., 1997). Rantala and Nurmi (1973) recognized that inoculating young chickens with unidentified GI tract contents could possibly cause a pathogen to be introduced. So, cecal contents from healthy adult chickens were grown anaerobically and passed three times prior to inoculating the chicks. The passages were intended to allow time to check for specific pathogens and also to minimize the risk of pathogens in the culture. In their experiment, day old chicks were treated with the passaged cecal content, diluted rumen content, diluted fresh horse feces, or diluted crop and cecal contents of healthy adult chickens. The chicks were then challenged 24 h post treatment with 10³ Salmonella Infantis. All chicks receiving chicken microflora tested negative for Salmonella, while all chicks receiving different species bacteria were positive for Salmonella. From this study, it was demonstrated that the passaged culture was as efficacious as the unpassaged and that there is host specificity because only the

chicken cecal microflora were able to protect the chickens, unlike the horse or cattle feces (Rantala and Nurmi, 1973).

Mechanism of CE

There are four major proposed mechanisms of CE: 1) creation of microecology that is hostile to other bacterial species, 2) elimination of available bacterial receptor sites, 3) production and secretion of antimicrobial metabolites, and 4) selective and competitive depletion of essential nutrients (Rolfe, 1991).

The determining factor in the viability of microorganisms is the microecology of the intestinal tract. Meynell (1963) determined that the production of volatile fatty acids at a pH below 6.0 will decrease populations of *Salmonella* and *Enterobacteriacea*. The mechanism of CE can be eliminated by use of antibiotics causing disruptions within the normal intestinal microbial populations. This causes concentrations of volatile fatty acids produced by intestinal bacteria to decrease, allowing for gut pH to increase to a more alkaline state (Edens et al., 1997). It has been shown, in newly hatched chicks that the volatile fatty acid concentration and pH are not adequate enough to chemically exclude pathogens (Barnes et al., 1979, 1980a,b).

In order for the host to be at risk to pathogens attaching to the intestinal epithelium, it is required for there to be accessible sites for adhesion. According to Soerjadi et al. (1982), this attachment is facilitated through the polysaccharide-containing components attached to the cell wall. This component blocks all receptor sites by binding bacteria to each other and the epithelium.

The antimicrobial substances produced and secreted by the endogenous bacteria of the intestinal tract can either kill or inhibit growth of pathogens (Rolfe, 1991). Research has shown that *Lactobacillus* as a group, produced significant amounts of bacterial growth inhibitory

substances (Edens et al., 1997). Talarico et al. (1988), revealed that the secretion of reuterin, *by L. reuteri* had broad-spectrum killing capabilities within the intestinal tract of chickens.

The fourth mechanism, competition for available nutrients as a means to control intestinal bacteria, is probably not the most effective means for CE. There are many environmental factors that enhanced the availability of nutrients from the diet of the host or through manipulation of dietary ingredients, favored the growth of certain populations (Rolfe, 1991). This could result in the exclusion of other bacterial species. Casas et al. (1993) showed that influencing the lactose concentration in the diet of chicks and poults, we can selectively provide an advantage for the enhancement of *L. reuteri*.

Probiotics

The use of selected beneficial lactic acid bacteria as probiotics has been suggested for many years due to their ability to prevent various enteric diseases and improve overall health (Tellez et al., 2006). In 2006, the European Union banned the use of antibiotics as feed supplements and recent concern in the United States has resulted in consumer's requesting antibiotic free chicken. This pressure has generated the need to find alternative options to the use of antibiotics in the feed. A very promising alternative is the use of probiotics (Higgins et al., 2005; Wolfenden et al., 2010; Barbosa et al., 2005).

The definition of probiotics according to the FAO/WHO (2001), is "live microorganisms which, when administered in adequate amounts, confer a health benefit on the host." Probiotics have been used to treat intestinal disorders and improve intestinal health (Aureli et al., 2010; Nicholson, 2002). In poultry, probiotics are used to supplement beneficial colonization of the intestines in chicks after hatch (Fuller, 2001). They are also used to increase

broiler performance (Lutful Kabir, 2009) and control the incidence of pathogens (La Ragione & Woodward, 2003).

Patterson & Burkholder (2003) described ideal probiotics as, non-pathogenic, of host origin, resistant to gastric and bile acids, ability to persist in the gastrointestinal tract, produce antimicrobial substances, adhere to epithelium, modulate immune response, and tolerate processing and storage. The most common types of probiotic bacteria are lactic acid bacteria, such as *Bifidobacterium* spp., *Lactobacillus* spp., and *Enterococcus* spp. (Ljungh & Wadstrom, 2006). Lactic acid bacteria are Gram-positive bacteria that ferment carbohydrates into lactic acid and energy. These bacteria are normally found within the gastrointestinal tract of humans and animals. The most common LAB used as a probiotic is the genus *Lactobacillus*, a Gram-positive, catalase negative, nonspore-forming, and facultative anaerobe. According to Hori (2010), there are currently more than 125 identified *Lactobacillus* species.

Immunomodulation

Normal microflora of the GI tract is crucial for priming the immune system (Gaboriau-Routhiau, 2001), possibly due to beneficial, probiotic-type bacteria that are believed to modulate the immune response (Christensen et al., 2003). Animals lacking normal microflora experience a diminished degree of response to immune stimulus. It has been shown that germ-free animals produce as little as one third of the normal antibody-producing B cells as conventional animals (Mitsuoka, 1978). Intestinal bacteria are essential for the development of gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT), which is important in the immune functions of the epithelium and the development of the normal antibody repertoire. Commensal bacteria can be killed by enteric macrophages, but survive within underlying dendritic cells of the gastrointestinal tract (Macpherson and Uhr, 2004). These bacteria are presented to B cells in the mesenteric lymph

nodes which allows for an immune response of IgA. These dendritic cells also respond differently to the normal commensal bacteria as opposed to potentially pathogenic ones. They secrete different cytokines or are unresponsive, likely due to the expression of different toll-like receptors on the differentiated dendritic cells (Christensen et al., 2003; Karlsson et al., 2004).

Stimulation of the innate immune system allows for improved acquired immune responses through better antigen presentation (Chin and Mullbacher, 2003). Clinical studies have reported a negative correlation between infectious disease and the presence of lactobacilli (Alvarez-Olmos et al., 2004) and probiotic bacteria have been shown to increase the humoral and cellular immune response against *E. Coli* (Miettinen et al., 1998) and *Salmonella enterica* serovar Enteritidis (Koenen et al., 2004). It is possible that effects *Lactobacillus* have on the immune system is contributed to secreted signaling molecules and not necessarily the presence of the bacteria, as Lee et al (2004) showed an increase in T, NK, and MHC-II cells after several administrations of cytoplasmic lactobacilli extracts.

It has been shown that inflammatory responses in the GIT are reduced by some commensal, non-pathogenic bacteria (Drakes et al., 2004). This is explained by probiotic bacteria inducing the expression of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 and reducing the expression of pro-inflammatory IL-1 (Lammers et al., 2003). With the increased expression of cytokines that do not induce inflammation and the increased expression of MHC-II, it is possible for the immune response to have a higher secretion of antibodies (Abbas et al., 2000).

Studies have shown that probiotics significantly increased antibody production in broilers (Kabir et al., 2004) and that antibody titer in probiotic treated birds was significantly higher post immunization of SRBC when compared to the controls (Khaksefidi and Ghoorchi, 2006). It has also been demonstrated, that administration of probiotics enhances serum and intestinal natural

antibodies to several foreign antigens in chickens (Haghighi et al., 2005). Dalloul et al. (2005) studied the effects of the intestinal immune response to an *Eimeria* Acervulina infection when *Lactobacillus*-based probiotics were supplemented in the feed. It was reported that the probiotic afforded some measure of protection through immune modulation. The early immune response was stimulated by the probiotic, characterized by early IFN- γ and IL-2 secretions which improved local immune defenses against coccidiosis.

FloraMax

The commercial probiotic FM-B11 (FloraMax[®]) is a defined 11-isolate LAB culture of the genus, or related to, *Lactobacillus*. This product was used in a field trial with 234,105 broilers in Mexico (Vicente et al., 2007). The birds treated with FM-B11 showed a 2.06% improvement in bodyweight, a 3.5% improvement in feed conversion, and a .9% reduction in mortality when compared to the controls. The same probiotic was used in a commercial turkey field trial where they reported increases in average daily gain and body weight of 1.63g and 190g respectively over untreated controls. The costs of production were also compared between the treated and untreated groups and the cost per kilogram of meat was reduced by \$0.0153 in the probiotic treated group (Torres-Rodriguez et al., 2007).

A study was performed to evaluate the efficacy of typical prophylactic antibiotic use compared with the use of probiotics, or a combination of both in turkey brooding houses deemed likely to experience an outbreak of idiopathic diarrhea (Higgins et al., 2005). In the experiment, the poults receiving FM-B11 periodically in the drinking water had significantly higher mean body weights than the control group and numerically higher weights than the other probiotic group and antibiotic groups. In another experiment, the poults were experiencing a severe

Salmonella Senftenberg infection and were administered FM-B11 or antibiotics plus another probiotic. Between d 12 and 47 the poults receiving the antibiotic and other probiotic gained significantly more weight than FM-B11 alone or the untreated controls. However, weight gain at the end of the experiment between d 29 and 47 no differences in BWG across all treatments were reported. (Higgins et al., 2005).

Higgins et al. (2007) evaluated the ability of FM-B11 to reduce the amount of recoverable *Salmonella* from the ceca of broiler chicks. In their first 3 experiments, the administration of the probiotic 1 hour post *Salmonella enterica* serovar Enteritidis or *Salmonella* Typhimurium challenge significantly reduced the incidence of Salmonella recovery, 60-70% and 89-95% respectively, from the cecal tonsils when compared to the control group, 24 hours post treatment. They also observed a 2.9 log10 reduction in *Salmonella enterica* serovar Enteritidis recovery from probiotic treated birds when compared to the controls, 24 hours post treatment. In the next 4 experiments, FM-B11 again significantly reduced cfu recovery 24 hours post treatment, the probiotic also reduced cfu recovery at 12 hours post treatment, even though there was no difference in incidence. FM-B11 was also shown to reduce *Salmonella enterica* serovar Enteritidis. The encouraging data collected from FM-B11 administration resulted in a commercial product that is currently used in the poultry industry.

Marek's Disease

Marek's disease (MD) is one of the most widespread avian diseases and can be found in chicken flocks worldwide. The disease was first recognized by Jozsef Marek, a Hungarian veterinarian in 1907 (Sluis, 1997). It is a highly contagious disease caused by a herpes virus and is identified by the presence of lymphoid tumors in various organs (Okazaki et al., 1970). This airborne pathogen costs the poultry industry \$1-2 billion annually (Morrow and Fehler, 2004), by

causing paralysis, condemnations and high mortality due to T cell lymphomas and peripheral nerve damage (Reddy et al., 1996). The disease may survive for months or years in the litter or poultry dust. Since the virus is inhaled, infection occurs through the respiratory tract and infected birds continue to be carriers long after their infection. Chickens are usually infected at an early age, however lesions are normally not seen until 8-24 weeks of age. At first, all attempts of isolation, sanitation, and genetic resistance to protect flocks from the disease were mostly unsuccessful.

Over the past 40 years, the poultry industry has depended on a series of avirulent or attenuated live virus vaccines to provide protection against field strains of Marek's disease in chickens (Calnek, 2001). These vaccines are the first effective practical means for the control of any neoplastic disease in man or animals. Marek's disease virus-1 (MDV1) causes the condition known as MD in chickens (Churchill and Biggs, 1967). Herpes virus of turkeys (HVT/MDV3) and MDV2 are naturally occurring, infectious viruses that are apathagenic and non-oncogenic in chickens, and are used as vaccines against MD either separately or in combination (Witter et al., 1970). Viruses from all three serotypes have been used as cell-associated live vaccines. In the 1970s, the HVT vaccine provided tremendous protection for a short period of time, until there was a decline in the efficacy of monovalent HVT vaccine due to interference from homologous maternal antibodies and to the development of MDV field strains of increased virulence. By the 1980s, a bivalent vaccine composed of a mixture of HVT and the serotype 2 strain SB-1 was introduced. This vaccine offered better protection than either of the individual components used alone, a well-known phenomenon protective synergism (Witter and Lee, 1984). As field viruses continued to increase in virulence, the attenuated serotype 1 strain CVI988 known as Rispens vaccine was implemented for extensive use in the 1990s (Rispens et al., 1972). The CVI988 is

still the most widely used vaccine and is the most protective due to being a serotype 1 and the most closely antigenically related to field strains (Baignet, 2006).

The vaccines establish a persistent infection which helps to reduce early viremia, after exposure to pathogenic strains. It also protects against tumor formation and mortality which takes away economic consequences due to infection (Morimura et al., 1998). MDV vaccines however, do not prevent super-infection due to challenge viruses. The challenge virus still multiplies and sheds from feather tissues and is oncogenic to non-vaccinated birds. The selection pressure forced on these virulent viruses in vaccinated birds is instigating evolution of field viruses towards pathotypes of greater virulence (Witter, 1997). Even though current vaccines are effective, an ideal vaccine would prevent replication of the virus or shedding.

Inoculation of the vaccine into day-old chicks is followed by replication of the virus a few days later in the lymphoid organs. Then, the vaccine infected lymphocytes are released into the peripheral blood. For optimal protection, the vaccine needs 1-2 weeks between vaccination and exposure. This allows the vaccine virus to enter into the latency stage of infection. It is believed that there is a two-step mechanism of protection. First, the antigens of the vaccine virus are similar to those of the virulent strains and these antigens stimulate an immune response to the virulent virus. This results in decreased viremia, viral replication, malignant transformation, and immunosuppression (Baignet et al., 2006). The second step is MDV tumor antigens stimulating the immunological rejection of tumor cells by cytotoxic T cells (Powell, 1978).

Vaccines used to be administered to day-old chicks subcutaneously in the neck or intramuscularly in the leg using a semi-automated device. This machine relies on the operator to correctly press the chicken against the needle to receive the full dose and could only vaccinate up to 3,000 birds per hour. Due to this laborious task that cost a lot of time and money, now hatcheries use an *in ovo* delivery system to administer the vaccine to embryos at transfer from the setters to the hatchers (day 18). These machines are equipped with individual floating injectors that can adjust automatically for uniform needle depth in eggs of all sizes and administer a precise dose to 30,000 eggs per hour. The machine also sanitizes the needles after each injection and accurately distinguishes live from infertile or dead embryos and delivers vaccine only to viable eggs. With this method, 100% of chicks are correctly vaccinated against MDV and the timely administration allows for early and effective stimulation of the immune response (Baignet et al., 2006) In 2006, Baignet et al. (2006) reported that a total of 4.2 billion layers, 0.5 billion breeders, and 17 billion broilers are vaccinated annually worldwide.

In Ovo Technology

The agriculture industry is reducing and eliminating drug use as growth promoters in animal diets. These antibiotic growth promoters were used to control poor intestinal conditions caused by dysbacteriosis or parasites, by adding lows doses of the AGP and coccidiostats to commercial poultry diets (De Oliveira et al., 2014). Therefore, many alternatives to growth promoters are now available (Buchanan et al., 2008; Kim et al., 2011). Preferably, usage of drugs in production would be avoided by prevention of diseases rather than treatment. This could be achieved by prophylactic administration of probiotics that prevent colonization of pathogens (Cukrowska et al., 2002). In poultry, colonization is thought to take place after hatching, however there is some evidence from Pedroso (2009) and Bohorquez (2010) that before hatch, small numbers of live bacteria can be found in the intestines. Even though probiotics (DFM) are often used in the pre-starter and starter diets, chicks can be exposed to pathogenic bacteria within the hatchery long before they ever consume any feed (De Oliveira et al., 2014).

Fertile eggs from breeder farms can be contaminated with many bacteria that are on the shells surface or that have penetrated beneath the shell. This can be from contaminated nesting material or the simple fact that a freshly laid, warm, wet egg is highly susceptible to contamination from microorganisms (Cox et al., 1991). At hatch, chicks have an unestablished microflora in their gut and are highly susceptible to intestinal colonization of enteric pathogens within the hatching environment (Cox et al., 1992). Bacteria such as Salmonella and E. coli can also penetrate the eggshell and proliferate as incubation conditions similarly favor these microorganisms. These bacteria do not usually affect the chick from hatching and consequently create widespread bacterial reservoirs within commercial hatcheries (Cox et al., 1990). Therefore, the presence and persistence of bacterial contamination within the hatchery implies that the susceptible day-of-hatch chicks could be at a greater risk of colonization by pathogenic bacteria in the hatchery than during grow-out (Cox et al., 1990). With this knowledge that the first microbes the chicks may come into contact with could be pathogenic, it seems intuitive that we should not leave pioneer intestinal colonization to chance when we can intentionally inoculate with beneficial bacteria (Cukrowska et al., 2002).

The concept of *in ovo* CE was first put forth in the 1990s when chicken embryos were inoculated into the air cell membrane (Cox et al. 1992). However, previous attempts of this method resulted in practical issues such as higher post hatch mortality and reduced hatchability (Cox et al., 1992; Meijerhof and Hulet, 1997). Cox et al. (1992) administered a CE culture from 1 year old, *Salmonella*-free caged layers that was grown anaerobically and passed once. Embryos were injected onto the air cell membrane or below the air cell membrane. Only the 1:1,000 and 1:1,000,000 dilutions administered into the air cell resulted in higher hatchability numbers that still were not acceptable, 81% and 78% respectively compared to the controls at 96%. The

1:1,000 dilution group also acquired resistance to an oral challenge of *S. typhimurium* (10⁶) at day of hatch when compared to the controls. A subsequent experiment demonstrated that dose and delivery depth had an effect on chick hatchability (air cell and amnionic fluid).Doses ranging from undiluted to 1:1,000,000 of CE culture had a significant negative effect on hatchability. Air cell administration reduced hatchability, but chicks showed *Salmonella* resistance at hatch. However, when the CE mixture was administered into the amnionic fluid, the undiluted and 1:1,000 dilution prevented any hatching, and the 1:1,000,000 dilution hatched less than 50%.

Edens et al. (1997) were able to successfully apply in ovo Lactobacillus reuterin in the air cell and amnion without having negative effects on hatchability. All studies reported since Edens (1997) paper have concentrated on *in ovo* inoculation of different bacteria into the air cell due to the work of Cox et al. (1992), however those studies have all had a negative impact on hatchability (Meijerhof and Hulet, 1997; Hashemzadeh et al., 2010; Hosseini-Mansoub et al., 2011; Yamawaki et al., 2013). The reasons these studies saw differences could be due to factors such as delivery technique, site of injection (air cell vs. amnion), type of bacteria used, and inoculated dose (De Oliveira et al., 2014). These are all vital parameters that must be considered in order to successfully inoculate bacteria *in ovo*. This was demonstrated by De Oliveira et al. (2014), where 14 different bacterial isolates were *in ovo* injected and it was found that some strains were lethal regardless of dose and some lethal due to dose. This confirmed results of Edens et al. (1997), that there is no reason to avoid amnion inoculation based on hatchability if strains are tested for negative effects and adjusted to avoid this issue. Amnion injections are a preferred method because it eliminates the complications of other techniques such as, imprecise dose reaching the chick by air cell and spraying delivery and practical issues of individual bird inoculation of oral gavage and vent lip application (De Oliveira et al., 2014). Due to current in

ovo technology, the administration of vaccines, probiotics, and other components should be combined into a single dose, given together for individual and precise delivery.

In ovo vaccination is currently the standard procedure for the application of Marek's disease virus and infectious bursal disease vaccines in the hatchery for broiler chickens in the United States (Williams and Zedek, 2010). Newly hatched chicks encounter many antigens during the first few days of life, while their immune system is still developing. The highest mortality in commercial chickens usually occurs within the first 7 days of life.

Summary

Due to the intense pressure on the poultry industry and the scientific community to find alternatives to antibiotics for food producing animals, the industry is in need of a replacement therapy for fighting enteric disease in poultry. In commercial poultry, the chicks do not receive beneficial microflora from the hen. Instead, the first exposure they have is the contaminated air inside the hatch cabinets. This allows for pathogens such as *Salmonella* or *E. coli* to have an opportunity to be the pioneer colonizers of the developing embryo's gut. With the surge in probiotic development and the promising results that have been observed, if a proper candidate probiotic could be administered before hatching, the embryo could be colonized with beneficial bacteria before leaving the egg. In poultry, this is possible due to *in ovo* technology and the administration of the Marek's disease vaccine at day 18 of embryogenesis. This is a promising method with commercial application if the right probiotic could be mixed with the vaccine and administered together in one package.

References

- Abbas, A.K., A.H. Lichtman, and J.S. Pober. 2000. Cellular and molecular immunology. Fourth Edition. W.B. Saundes Company. USA 553 pp.
- Abreu-Martin, M.T. and S.R. Targan. 1996. Regulation of immune responses in the intestinal mucosa. Crit. Rev. Immunol. 16:277-309.
- Alvarez-Olmos, M.I., M.M. Barousse, L. Rajan, B.J. Van Der Pol, D. Fortenberry, D. Orr, P.L. Fidel Jr. 2004. Vaginal lactobacilli in adolescents: presence and relationship to local and systemic immunity, and to bacterial vaginosis. Sex Transm. Dis. 31: 393-400.
- Aureli, P., A. Fiore, C. Scalfaro, M. Casale, and G. Franciosa. 2010. National survey outcomes on commercial probiotic food supplements in Italy. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 137:265-273.
- Baignet, S., L. Smith, Nair, R. Currie. 2006. Vaccinal Control of Marek's disease: Current Challenges, and future strategies to maximize protection. Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology. 112: 78-86.
- Barbosa, T.M., C.R. Serra, R.M. La Ragione, M.J. Woodward, and A.O. Henriques. 2005. Screening for Bacillus isolates in the broiler gastrointestinal tract. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71:968-978.
- Barnes, E. M., C.S. Impey, and D.M. Cooper. 1979. Factors affecting the incidence and antisalmonella activity of the anaerobic cecal flora of the young chick. J. Hyg. Cambridge 82:263–283.
- Barnes, E. M., C.S. Impey, and D.M. Cooper. 1980a. Competitive exclusion of Salmonellas from the newly hatched chick. Vet. Rec. 106:61.
- Barnes, E. M., C.S. Impey, and D.M. Cooper. 1980b. Manipulation of the crop and intestinal flora of the newly hatched chick. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 33:2426–2433.
- Bezirtzoglou, E. 1997. The intestinal microflora during the first weeks of life. Anaerobe. 3:173–177.
- Bjerrum, L., R.M. Engberg, T.D. Leser, B.B. Jensen, K. Finster, and K. Pedersen. 2006. Microbial community composition of the ileum and cecum of broiler chickens as revealed by molecular and culture-based techniques. Poultry Science. 85:1151-1164.
- Bjorksten, B. 2006. The gut microbiota: a complex ecosystem. Clin. Exp. Allergy 36:1215-1217.
- Bohorquez, D. 2010. Nutritional influences on the ultra-structural development of the small instestinal epithelium of the perinatal turkey embryo and poult. PhD Diss. Raleigh, North Carolina State University.

- Borst, L. B., M.M. Suyemoto, K.M. Robbins, R.L. Lyman, M.P. Martin, and H.L. Barnes. 2012. Molecular epidemiology of Enterococcus cecorum isolates recovered from enterococcal spondylitis outbreaks in the southeastern United States. Avian Pathol. 41:479-485.
- Buchanan N. P., J.M. Hott, S.E. Cutlip, A.L. Rack, A. Asamer, J.S. Moritz. 2008. The effects of a natural antibiotic alternative and a natural growth promoter feed additive on broiler performance and carcass quality., J. Appl. Poult. Res. 17:202-210.
- Callaway, T. R., S.E. Dowd, R.D. Wolcott, Y. Sun, J.L. McReynolds, T.S. Edrington, J.A. Byrd, R.C. Anderson, N. Krueger, and D.J. Nisbet. 2009. Evaluation of the bacterial diversity in cecal contents of laying hens fed various molting diets by using bacterial tag-encoded FLX amplicon pyrosequencing. Poult. Sci. 88:298–302.
- Calnek, B. W. 2001. *Marek's Disease* (Vol. 255, Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology). Berlin: Springer.
- Casas, I.A., F.W. Edens, W.J. Dobrogosz, and C.R. Parkhurst.1993. Performance of GAIAfeed and GAIA spray: A *Lactobacillus reuteri*-based probiotic for poultry. Pages 63-71 in: Prevention and Control of Potentially Pathogenic Microorganisms in Poultry and Poultry Meat Products. Proc. 12th FLAIR, No. 6. Probiotics and Pathogenicity. J.F. Jensen, M.H. Hinton, and R.W.A.W. Mulder, ed. DLO Center for Poultry Research Information Series, Beekbergen, The Netherlands.
- Chin, J. and A. Mullbacher. 2003. Immune activation versus hyporesponsiveness and tolerance in the gut. In: Gut flora, nutrition, immunity and health Fuller R. and G. Perdigon, Editors). Blackwell Publishing. UK pp 178-200.
- Christensen, H.R., C. Wang, G. Qian, and B. Zhu. 2003. Lactobacilli differentially modulate expression of cytokines and maturation surface markers in murine dendritic cells. J. Immunol. 168:171-178.
- Churchill, A.E. and P.M. Biggs, 1967. Agent of Marek's disease in tissue culture, *Nature*. 215, 528-530.
- Cochetiere, M. F. L., C. Rouge, D. Darmaun, J.C. Roze, G. Potel, C.G. Leguen. 2007. Intestinal microbiota and preterm infants: A review., Curr. Pediatr. Rev. 3:21-34.
- Cox, N.A., J.S. Bailey, J.M. Mauldin, and L.C. Blankenship. 1990. Presence and Impact of Salmonella Contamination in Commercial Broiler Hatcheries. Poultry Science. 69:1606-1609.
- Cox, N.A., J.S. Bailey, J.M. Mauldin, L.C. Blankenship, and J.L. Wilson. 1991. Extent of Salmonellae Contamination in Breeder Hatcheries. Poultry Science. 70:416-418.

- Cox, N.A., J.S. Bailey, L.C. Blankenship, and R.P. Gildersleeve. 1992. In Ovo Administration of a Competitive Exclusion Culture Treatment to Broiler Embryos. Poultry Science 71:1781-1784.
- Cressman, M. D., Z. Yu, M.C. Nelson, S.J. Moeller, M.S. Lilburn, and H.N. Zerby. 2010. Interrelations between the Microbiotas in the Litter and in the Intestines of Commercial Broiler Chickens. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 76(19):6572–6582.
- Cukrowska, B., R. Lodínová-Žádníková, C. Enders, U. Sonnenborn, J. Schulze, H. Tlaskalová-Hogenová. 2002. Specific proliferative and antibody responses of premature infants to intestinal colonization with nonpathogenic probiotic E. coli strain Nissle 1917., Scand. J. Immunol. 55:204-209.
- Dalloul, R.A., H.S. Lillehoj, N.M. Tamim, T.A. Shellem, and J.A. Doerr. 2005. Induction of local protective immunity to *Eimeria acervulina* by a *Lactobacillus*-based probiotic. *Comp. Immun. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* 28:351–361.
- De Oliveira, J.E., E. van der Hoeven-Hangoor, I.B. van de Linde, R.C. Montijn, and J.M.B.M. van der Vossen. 2014. In ovo inoculation of chicken embryos with probiotic bacteria and its effect on posthatch Salmonella susceptibility. Poult Sci. 93(4):818-829.
- Drakes, M., T. Blanchard, and S. Czinn. 2004. Bacterial probiotic modulation of dendritic cells. Infect. Immun. 72: 3299-3309.
- Dumonceaux, T.J., J.E. Hill, S.M. Hemmingsen, and A.G. Van Kessel. 2006. Characterization of intestinal microbiota and response to dietary virginiamycin supplementation in the broiler chicken. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 72:2815-2823.
- Edens, F.W., C.R. Parkhurst, I.A. Casas, and W.J. Dobrogosz. 1997. Principles of Ex Ovo Competitive Exclusion and In Ovo Administration of Lactobacillus reuteri. Poultry Science. 76:179-196.
- Erickson, K.L. and N.E. Hubbard. 2000. Probiotic immunomodulation in health and disease. J. Nutr. 130:403S-409S.
- FAO/WHO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations/World Health Organization). 2001. Health and nutritional properties of probiotics in food including powder milk with live lactic acid bacteria. Report of a Joint FAO/WHO Expert Consultation on Evaluation of Health and Nutritional Properties of Probiotics in Food Including Powder Milk with Live Lactic Acid Bacteria; FAO/WHO: Amerian Cordoba Park Hotel, Cordoba, Argentina. 1-34.
- Fiebiger, U., S. Bereswill, and M.M. Heimesaat. 2016. Dissecting the Interplay Between Intestinal Microbiota and Host Immunity in Health and Disease: Lessons Learned from

Germfree and Gnotobiotic Animal Models. European Journal of Microbiology & Immunology. 6(4):253–271.

- Fuller, R. 2001. The chicken gut microflora and probiotic supplements. J. Poult. Sci. 38:189-196.
- Furuse, M. and H. Yokota. 1984. Protein and energy utilization in germ free and conventional chicks given diets containing different levels of dietary protein. Br. J. Nutr. 51:255-264.
- Furuse, M., S.I. Yang, N. Niwa, and J. Okumura. 1991. Effect of short chain fatty acids on the performance and the intestinal weight in germ free and conventional chicks. Br. Poult. Sci. 32: 159-165.
- Ghosh, S., M.J. May, and E.B. Kopp. 1998. NF-kappa B and Rel proteins: evolutionarily conserved mediators of immune responses. Ann. Rev. of Immunol. 16:225-260.
- Greenberg, B.1969. Salmonella suppression by known populations of bacteria in flies. J. Bact. 99:629–635.
- Guarner, F. and J.R. Malagelada. 2003. Gut flora in health and disease. Lancet. 361:512–519.
- Gronlund, M.M., O.P. Lehtonen, E. Eerola, P. Kero. 1999. Fecal microflora in healthy infants born by different methods of delivery: permanent changes in intestinal flora after cesarean delivery. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 28:19–25.
- Haghighi, H.R., J. Gong, C.L. Gyles, M.A. Hayes, B. Sanei, P. Parvizi, H. Gisavi, J.R. Chambers, and S. Sharif. 2005. Modulation of antibody-mediated immune response by probiotics in chickens. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* 12:1387–1392.
- Hashemzadeh, Z., M.A. Karimi Torshizi, S. Rahimi, V. Razban, and T. Zahraei Salehi. 2010. Prevention of Salmonella colonization in neonatal broiler chicks by using different routes of probiotic administration in hatchery evaluated by culture and PCR techniques. J. Agric. Sci. Tech. 12:425-432.
- Higgins, S.E., A. Torres-Rodriguez, J.L. Vicente, C.D. Sartor, C.M. Pixley, G.M. Nava, G. Tellez, J.T. Barton, and B.M. Hargis. 2005. Evaluation of Intervention Strategies for Idiopathic Diarrhea in Commercial Turkey Brooding Houses. J Appl Poult Res. 14(2):345-348.
- Higgins, S. E., G.F. Erf, J.P. Higgins, S.N. Henderson, A.D. Wolfenden, G. Gaona- Ramirez, and B.M. Hargis. 2007. Effect of Probiotic treatment in broiler chicks on intestinal macrophage numbers and phagocytosis of salmonella enteritidis by abdominal exudate cells. Poult. Sci. 86:2315-2321.

- Hori, T. 2010. Probiotics recent human studies using lactobacillus casei strain Shirota. In Cho, S.S., Finocchiaro. 2010. Handbook of prebiotics and probiotics ingredients: health benefits and food applications. CRC Press.
- Hosseini-Mansoub, N., T. Vahdatpour, M. Arjomandi, and S. Vahdatpour. 2011. Comparison of different methods of probiotic prescription against Salmonella infection in hatchery broiler chicken. Adv. Environ. Biol. 5:1857-1860.
- Isolauri, E., Y. Suitias, P. Kankaanpaa, and S. Salmienen. 2001. Probiotics: effects on immunity. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 73:444S-450S.
- Kabir, S.M.L., M.M. Rahman, M.B. Rahman, M.M. Rahman, and S.U. Ahmed. 2004. The dynamics of probiotics on growth performance and immune response in broilers. *Int. J. Poult. Sci.* 3:361–364.
- Karlsson, H., P. Larsson, A.E. Wold, and A. Rudin. 2004. Pattern of cytokine responses to grampositive and gram-negative commensal bacteria is profoundly changed when monocytes differentiate into dendritic cells. Infect. Immun. 72: 2671-2678.
- Khaksefidi, A., T. Ghoorchi. 2006. Effect of probiotic on performance and immunocompetence in broiler chicks. *J. Poult. Sci.* 43:296–300.
- Kim, G.B., Y.M. Seo, C.H. Kim, and I.K. Paik. 2011. Effect of dietary prebiotic supplementation on the performance, intestinal microflora, and immune response of broilers. Poult.Sci. 90:75-82.
- Koenen, M.E., J. Kramer, R. Van Der Hulst, L. Heres, S.H.M. Jeurissen and W.J.A. Boersma. 2004. Immunomodulation by probiotic lactobacilli in layer- and meattype chickens. Brit. Poult. Sci. 45: 355-366.
- Lammers, K.M., P. Brigidi, B. Vitali, P. Gionchetti, F. Rizzello, E. Caramelli, D. Matteuzzi, and M. Campieri. 2003. Immunomodulatory effects of probiotic bacteria DNA: IL-1 and IL-10 response in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. FEMS Immunol. Med. Microbiol. 38:165-172.
- La Ragione, R.M. and M.J. Woodward. 2003. Competitive exclusion by Bacillus subtilis spores of Salmonella enterica serotype Enteritidis and Clostridium perfringens in young chickens. Vet. Microbiol. 94:245-256.
- Lee, J.W., J.G. Shin, E.H. Kim, H.E. Kang, I.B. Yim, J.Y. Kim, H.G. Joo, and H.J. Woo. 2004. Immunomodulatory and antitumor effects *in vivo* by the cytoplasmic fraction of *Lactobacillus casei* and *Bifidobacterium longum*. J. Vet. Sci. 5: 41 -8.
- Ljungh, A. and T. Wadstrom. 2006. Lactic acid bacteria as probiotics. Curr. Issues Intest. Microbiol. 7(2):73-89.

- Lu, J.R., U. Idris, B. Harmon, C. Hofacre, J.J. Maurer, and M.D. Lee. 2003. Diversity and succession of the intestinal bacterial community of the maturing broiler chicken. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69:6816-6824.
- Lutful Kabir, S.M. 2009. The role of probiotics in the poultry industry. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 10(8):3531-3546.
- Macpherson, A.J. and T. Uhr. 2004. Induction of protective IgA by intestinal dendritic cells carrying commensal bacteria. Science. 303:1662-1665.
- Marie-Christiane Moreau, Valérie Gaboriau-Routhiau. 2001. Influence of Resident Intestinal Microflora on the Development and Functions of the Gut-Associated Lymphoid Tissue, Microbial Ecology in Health and Disease. 13(2):65-86
- Mayer, L. 2000. Mucosal immunity and gastrointestinal antigen processing. J Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 30:S4-12.
- Meijerhof, R. and R.M. Hulet. 1997. In ovo injection of competitive exclusion culture in broiler hatching eggs. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 6:260-266.
- Metchnikoff, E. 1908. Prolongation of Life. G. P. Putnam and Sons, New York, New York.
- Meynell, G.G. 1963. Antibacterial mechanisms of the mouse gut. II. The role of Eh and volatile fatty acids in the normal gut. Br. J. Exp. Pathol. 44:209–219.
- Miettinen, M., S. Matikainen, J. Vuopio-Varkila, J. Pirhonen, K. Varkila, M. Kurimoto, and I. Julkunen. 1998. Lactobacilli and Streptococci Induce Interleukin-12 (IL-12), IL-18, and Gamma Interferon Production in Human Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells Infect. Immun. 66: 6058-6062.
- Mills, T.K., M.P. Lombardo, and P.A. Thorpe. 1999. Microbial colonization of the cloacae of nestling tree swallows. Auk. 116:947-956.
- Mitsuoka, T. 1978. Intestinal bacteria and health. An introductory narrative. HBJ Japan. 208 pp.
- Morimura, T., K. Ohashi, C. Sugimoto, M. Onuma. 1998. Pathogenesis of Marek's disease (MD) and possible mechanisms of immunity induced by MD vaccine. J. Vet. Med. Sci. 60, 1–8.
- Morrow, C. and F. Fehler. 2004. Marek's disease: a worldwide problem. In: Davison, F., Nair, V., editors. Marek's Disease: An Evolving Problem. Elsevier Academic Press; London, UK.
- Muramatsu, T., S. Nakajima, and J. Okumura. 1994. Modification of energy metabolism by the presence of the gut microflora in the chicken. Br. J. of Nutr. 71:709-717.
- Neish, A., T. Gewirtz, H. Zeng, and A.N. Young. 2000. Prokaryotic regulation of epithelial responses by inhibition of IKB-a ubiquitanation. Science. 289:1560-

1563.

- Nicholson, W.L. 2002 Roles of Bacillus endospores in the environment. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 59:410-416.
- Nordentoft, S., L. Molbak, L. Bjerrum, J. De Vylder, F. Van Immerseel, and K. Pedersen. 2011. The influence of the cage system and colonisation of Salmonella Enteritidis on the microbial gut flora of laying hens studied by T-RFLP and 454 pyrosequencing. BMC Microbiol. 11:187.

Noy, Y. and D. Sklan. 1997. Post hatch development in poultry. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 6: 344-354.

- Nurmi, E. and M. Rantala. 1973. New Aspects of Salmonella Infection in Broiler Production. Nature 241:210-211.
- Okazaki, W., H.G. Purchase, and B.R. Burmester. 1970. Protection against Marek's Disease by Vaccination with a Herpesvirus of Turkeys. Avian Diseases. 14:413-429.
- Patterson, J. and K. Burkholder. 2003. Application of prebiotics and probiotics in poultry production. Poultry Science. 82:627-631.
- Pedroso, A. 2009. Which came first: The egg or its microbiota? Poultry Informed Professional. Athens, University of Georgia. Pg.1-4.
- Penders, J., C. Thijs, C. Vink, F.F. Stelma, B. Snijders, I. Kummeling, P.A. van den Brandt, and E.E. Stobberingh. 2006. Pediatrics. 118(2):511-521.
- Phillips, I., M. Casewell, T. Cox, B. De Groot, C. Friis, R. Jones, C. Nightingale, R. Preston, and J. Waddell. 2004. Does the use of antibiotics in food animals pose a risk to human health? A critical review of published data. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 53:28–52.
- Powell, P.C., 1978. Marek's disease tumour specific antigen induced by turkey herpesvirus in vaccinated chickens. Vet. Record. 103:232–233.
- Qu, A., J.M. Brulc, M.K. Wilson, B.F. Law, J.R. Theoret, L.A. Joens, M.E. Konkel, F. Angly, E.A. Dinsdale, R.A. Edwards, K.E. Nelson, and B.A. White. 2008. Comparative metagenomics reveals host specific metavirulomes and horizontal gene transfer elements in the chicken cecum microbiome. PLoS ONE 3:e2945.
- Quinteiro-Filho, W. M., M.V. Rodrigues, A. Ribeiro, V. Ferraz-de-Paula, M.L. Pinheiro, L.R.M. Sá, A.J.P. Ferreira, and J. Palermo-Neto. 2012. Acute heat stress impairs performance parameters and induces mild intestinal enteritis in broiler chickens: Role of acute hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis activation, J. Anim. Sci. 90:1986-1994.

- Rantala, M. and E. Nurmi. 1973. Prevention of Growth of Salmonella-Infantis in Chicks by Flora of Alimentary-Tract of Chickens. Br. Poult. Sci. 14:627-630.
- Rao, S., R. Srinivasjois, and S. Patole. 2009. Prebiotic supplementation in full-term neonates: A systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med. 163:755-764.
- Reddy, S.K., J.M. Sharma, J. Ahmad, D.N. Reddy, J.K. McMillen, S.M. Cook, M.A. Wild, and R.D. Schwartz. 1996. Protective efficacy of a recombinant herpesvirus of turkeys as an in ovo vaccine against Newcastle and Marek's diseases in specific-pathogen-free chickens. Vaccine. 14: 469-477.
- Rispens, B.H., J. Van Vloten, N. Mastenbroek, H.J.L. Maas, and K.A. Schat. 1972. Control of Marek's disease in the Netherlands. Part I. Isolation of an avirulent Marek's disease virus (strain CVI 988) and its use in laboratory vaccination trials. Avian Dis. 16:108–125.
- Rolfe, R.D. 1991. Population dynamics of the intestinal tract. Pages 59–75 in: Colonization Control of Human Bacterial Enteropathogens in Poultry. L. C. Blankenship, ed. Academic Press, Inc., San Diego, CA.
- Rozze, K.R., D. Cooper, K. Lam, and J.W. Costerton. 1982. Microbial flora on the mouse ileum mucous layer and epithelial surface. Appl. Env. Microbiol. 43:1451-1463.
- Salanitro, J.P., I.G. Fairchilds, and Y.D. Zgornicki. 1974. Isolation, culture characteristics, and identification of anaerobic bacteria from the chicken cecum. Appl. Microbiol. 27:678–687.
- Salter, D.N., M.E. Coates, and D. Hewitt. 1974. The utilization of protein and excretion of acid uric in germ free and conventional chicks. Br. J. Nutr. 31:307-318.
- Schneitz, C. 2005. Competitive exclusion in poultry—30 years of research. Food Control 16:657–667.
- Schultz, M., C. Göttl, R.J. Young, P. Iwen, and J.A. Vanderhoof. 2004. Administration of oral probiotic bacteria to pregnant women causes temporary infantile colonization. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 38:293-297.
- Soerjadi, A.S., G.H. Snoeyenbos, and O.M. Weinack. 1982. Intestinal colonization and competitive exclusion of Campylobacter fetus subsp. jejuni in young chicks. Avian Diseases. 26:520-524.
- Stanley, D., S.E. Denman, R.J. Hughes, M.S. Geier, T.M. Crowley, H. Chen, V.R. Haring, and R.J. Moore. 2012 a. Intestinal microbiota associated with differential feed conversion efficiency in chickens. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.

- Talarico, T.L., I.A. Casas, T.C. Chung, and W.J. Dobrogosz. 1988. Production and isolation of reuterin, a growth inhibitor produced by *Lactobacillus reuteri*. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 32:1854-1858.
- Tellez, G., N.R. Pumford, M.J. Morgan, A.D. Wolfenden, and B.M. Hargis. 2009. Evidence for Clostridium septicum as a primary cause of cellulitis in commercial turkeys. J. Vet. Diagn. Invest. 21:374-377.
- Tellez, G., S.E. Higgins, A.M. Donoghue, and B.M. Hargis. 2006. Digestive physiology and role of microorganisms. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 15:136-144.
- Torres-Rodriguez, A., A.M. Donoghue, D.J. Donoghue, J.T. Barton, G. Tellez, and B.M. Hargis. 2007. Performance and condemnation rate analysis of commercial turkey flocks treated with a Lactobacillus spp.-based probiotic. Poult. Sci. 86:444-446.
- Uni, Z., Y. Noy, and D. Sklan. 1995. Development of the small intestine in heavy and light strain chicks before and after hatching. Br. Poult. Sci. 36:63-71.

Van der Sluis, W. 1997. Poultry diseases around the world. World Poultry. 13(7): 32–44.

- Van der Waaij, D., J.M. Berghuis-de Vries, and J.E.C. Lekkerkerk-van der Wees. 1971. Colonization resistance of the digestive tract in conventional- and antibiotic-treated mice. J. Hyg. 69:405–511.
- Vicente, J. L., L. Avina, A. Torres-Rodriguez, B. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2007. Effect of a Lactobacillus Spp-Based Probiotic Culture Product on Broiler Chicks Performance under Commercial Conditions. International Journal of Poultry Science 6:154 -156.
- Vicuña, E.A., V.A. Kuttappan, G. Tellez, X. Hernandez-Velasco, R. Seeber-Galarza, J.D. Latorre, O.B. Faulkner, A.D. Wolfenden, B.M. Hargis, and L.R. Bielke. 2015. Dose titration of FITC-D for optimal measurement of enteric inflammation in broiler chicks. Poult Sci. 94(6):1353-1359.
- Wei, S., M. Morrison, and Z. Yu. 2013 Bacterial census of poultry intestinal microbiome. Poult Sci. 92 (3): 671-683.
- Wideman, R.F. 2013. Bone circulatory disturbances in the development of spontaneous bacterial chondronecrosis with osteomyelitis: a translational model for the pathogenesis of femoral head necrosis. Front. Endocrinol.
- Williams, C.J. and A.S. Zedek. 2010. Comparative field evaluations of in ovo applied technology. Poultry Science 89:189-193.
- Witter, R.L., 1997. Increased virulence of Marek's disease virus field isolates. *Avian Dis.* 41:149–163.

- Witter, R.L. and L.F. Lee. 1984. Polyvalent Marek's disease vaccines: safety, efficacy and protective synergism in chickens with maternal antibodies. *Avian Pathol.* 13:75–92.
- Witter, R.L., K. Nazerian, H.G. Purchase, and G.H. Burgoyne. 1970. Isolation from turkeys of cell-associated herpesvirus antigenically related to Marek's disease virus, *Am.J.Vet.Res.* 31:525-538.
- Wolfenden, R.E., N.R. Pumford, M.J. Morgan, S. Shivaramaiah, A.D. Wolfenden, G. Tellez, and B.M. Hargis. 2010. Evaluation of a screening and selection method for Bacillus-isolates for use as effective direct-fed microbials in commercial poultry. Int. J. Poult. Sci. 9(4):317-323.
- Yamawaki, R.A., E.L. Milbradt, M.P. Coppola, J.C.Z. Rodrigues, R.L. Andreatti Filho, C.R. Padovani, and A.S. Okamoto. 2013. Effect of immersion and inoculation in ovo of Lactobacillus spp. in embryonated chicken eggs in the prevention of Salmonella Enteritidis after hatch., Poult. Sci. 92:1560-1563.
- Yegani, M. and D.R. Korver. 2008. Factors affecting intestinal health in poultry. Poultry Science 87: 2052-2063.
- Yokota, H. and M.E. Coates. 1982. The uptake of nutrients from the small intestine of gnotobiotic and conventional chicks. Br. J. Nutr. 47:349-356.

Chapter III

EFFECTS OF IN OVO ADMINISTRATION OF FLORAMAX[®]-B11 In ovo evaluation of FloraMax[®]-B11 on Marek´s disease HVT vaccine protective efficacy,

hatchability, microbiota composition, morphometric analysis, and Salmonella enteritidis

infection in broiler chickens

HEALTH AND DISEASE

K. D. Teague^{*}, L. E. Graham^{*}, J. R. Dunn[†], H. H. Cheng[†], N. Anthony^{*}, J. D. Latorre^{*}, A.

Menconi[‡], A. D. Wolfenden^{*}, B. D. Mahaffey^{*}, M. Baxter^{*}, X. Hernandez-Velasco[§], R. Merino-

Guzman[§], B. M. Hargis^{*}, and G. Tellez^{*1}

* Department of Poultry Science, University of Arkansas, Fayetteville, AR 72701; [†] USDA, Agricultural Research Service, Avian Disease and Oncology Laboratory, East Lansing, MI 48823; [‡] Pacific Vet Group-USA Inc., 2135 Creek View Drive, Fayetteville, AR 72704; and [§] Facultad de Medicina Veterinaria y Zootecnia, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, 04510, México

¹Corresponding Author:

Dr. Guillermo Tellez Department of Poultry Science, Center of Excellence for Poultry Science University of Arkansas, 1260 W. Maple, POSC 0-114 Fayetteville, AR 72701, USA. Tel: (479) 575-8495 Fax: (479) 575-8490 E-mail: gtellez@uark.edu

ABSTRACT

Four experiments were conducted to evaluate the effect of in ovo administration of FloraMax®-B11 (FM) on Marek's disease (MD) herpesvirus of turkeys (HVT) vaccine protective efficacy, hatchability, microbiota composition, morphometric analysis and Salmonella enteritidis (SE) infection in chickens. In Exp. 1, day 18 White Leghorn embryos were randomly distributed in four groups: 1) HVT vaccinated in ovo and no Marek's disease virus (MDV) challenge; 2), HVT + FM vaccinated in ovo and no MDV challenge; 3) HVT vaccinated in ovo and challenge with virulent MDV (vMDV; strain 583A); 4), HVT + FM vaccinated *in ovo* and challenge with vMDV. Exp. 2 was designed exactly the same as Exp. 1 but chicks were challenged with very virulent MDV (vvMDV; strains Md5 and 612). In both experiments, birds were monitored until 8 wk of age, and tested for MD incidence. Exp. 3 and 4, day 18 commercial broiler embryos were injected in ovo with either saline or FM to measure hatchability and gastrointestinal composition. In addition, in Exp. 4, all chickens that hatched were then orally gavaged with SE at hatch and kept for 7 d to monitor post hatch BW. In Exp. 1 and 2, there was no significant difference (P > 0.05) between % MD in birds vaccinated with HVT alone or HVT + FM. In Exp. 3 and 4, administration of the probiotic did not negatively affect hatchability, but did reduce coliforms. Further, increase in BW was associated with higher villi surface area in ileum in chickens that received the probiotic as well as a significant reduction in the SE incidence. These results study suggest that in ovo administration of FM does not negatively impact the ability of HVT to protect against MD or hatchability of chickens, and improves BW during the first 7 d of life and decreases SE recovery in broiler chickens.

Key words: In ovo, Marek's disease vaccine, probiotic, chickens, hatchability

INTRODUCTION

Bacterial communities living and colonizing in the gastrointestinal tract of animals outnumber total somatic cells of metazoans by an estimated 10-fold (Neish, 2009). Today, the microbiome is recognized as the 'forgotten organ,' operating like an organ within the host and orchestrating numerous physiological and biological functions that have a profound impact on the balance between health and disease (O'Hara and Shanahan, 2006; Tellez, 2014). Early establishment of the microbiome have been reported to improve the assembly of the gut-associated lymphoid tissue (Martin et al., 2010), intervene in the development of the immune system (McFall-Ngai, 2007), maintain mucosal barrier integrity (Duerkop et al., 2009), modulate proliferation of enterocytes (Moran, 2007), adjust blood flow (Sekirov et al., 2010), regulate the enteric nervous system (Tlaskalová-Hogenová et al., 2011), and improve digestion of nutrients (Dass et al., 2007; Walter et al., 2011; Qiu et al., 2012). Essential colonization of these bacterial populations starts at birth/hatch, and is followed by progressive assembly of a complex and dynamic microbial society (Di Mauro et al., 2013).

Under commercial conditions, millions of chickens and turkeys hatch in a hostile environment, and are exposed for several hours to heat stress and potential pathogenic bacteria in the hatcheries. Increased stress along with the potential abundance of pathogens in the hatching cabinet leads to ideal conditions for pathogen colonization. It is generally accepted that the natural route of transmission of zoonotic pathogens such as *Salmonella*, is fecal-oral (White et al., 1997; Galanis et al., 2006). However, published studies have also suggested that airborne transmission of *Salmonella* in poultry is possible (Wathes et al., 1988; Baskerville et al., 1992; Leach et al., 1999; Fallschissel et al., 2009). Understanding the anatomical and immunological defenses of the avian respiratory tract helps to clarify this issue. Architecture of the avian respiratory tract is an important component to susceptibility and resistance to infectious agents. In day old chickens and turkeys, no or very few infiltrating lymphocytes are seen in the primary bronchi region (Fagerland and Arp, 1990; Smialek et al., 2011) and it isn't until 3-4 weeks of age the lymphoid nodules are developed at these locations (Fagerland and Arp, 1993; Drolet et al., 2010). During the following week, the number of IgG, IgA or IgM-producing cells continues to increase, however, the bronchial-associated lymphoid tissue (BALT) is not mature until chickens are 6–8 weeks old (Bienenstock, 1980; Bienenstock and McDermott, 2005; De Geus, 2012). Hence, commercial neonate poultry are extremely susceptible to airborne pathogens, regardless of respiratory or enteric bacteria (Arshad et al., 1998). In support of these findings, our laboratory has recently showed that transmission by the fecal-respiratory route is a viable portal of entry for Salmonella (Kallapura et al., 2014a,b,c). This mode of infection could explain some clinical expression of relatively low-dose infectivity under field conditions in relation to the high oral challenge dose that is typically required for infection through the oral route in laboratory studies. This also supports previous studies demonstrating fan driven spread of Salmonella within the hatching cabinet and hatchery incubators (Hashemzadeh et al., 2010).

Over a century ago, Eli Metchnikoff proposed the ground-breaking idea to ingest viable bacteria to endorse health (Metchnikoff, 1908). This concept is more appealing today, since antimicrobial resistant bacteria have become a problem in many countries (Kiser, 1976; Dahiya et al., 2006; Teillant and Laxminarayan, 2015). The imminent ban of antibiotics in animal feed creates a challenging scenario for expansion of alternative prophylactics (Parker, 1990; Dahiya et al., 2006; You and Silbergeld, 2014). Probiotics and direct-fed microbials are becoming accepted as one of the best tools on keeping gastrointestinal health and promoting performance in poultry raised without antibiotics (Dominguez-Bello and Blaser, 2008). In addition to improving intestinal

microbial balance, metabolism, and gut integrity (Isolauri et al., 2002; Salminen and Isolauri, 2006), studies have also shown that probiotics have anti-inflammatory (Borchers et al., 2009; Lyte, 2011), anti-oxidant (Farnell et al., 2006; Tao et al., 2006; Zareie et al., 2006; Segawa et al., 2011; Howarth and Wang, 2013), and enhacing barrier integrity properties (Yu et al., 2012). Furthermore, several researchers have confirmed benefits of probiotics on innate immunity (Alvarez-Olmos and Oberhelman, 2001; Vanderpool et al., 2008; Molinaro et al., 2012) as well as humoral immunity (Arvola et al., 1999; Haghighi et al., 2006; Howarth and Wang, 2013).

FloraMax[®]-B11 is a defined lactic acid bacteria (**LAB**) probiotic culture that has demonstrated an accelerated development of normal microflora in chickens and turkeys. It provides increased resistance to *Salmonella* spp. infections (Farnell et al., 2006; Higgins et al., 2007, 2008, 2010; Vicente et al., 2007; Menconi et al., 2011, 2013; Tellez et al., 2012; Biloni et al., 2013; Delgado et al., 2014), reduces idiopathic diarrhea in commercial turkey brooding houses (Higgins et al., 2005), as well as increased performance and reduced costs in poultry (Torres-Rodriguez et al., 2007; Vicente et al., 2008). However, no studies have been evaluated for administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 *in ovo*, and the only practical and reliable way to evaluate this route of administration, would be mixing it with the diluent of the Marek's disease (**MD**) vaccine. Hence, the objective of the present study was to evaluate the effect of the *in ovo* administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 on MD vaccine herpesvirus of turkeys (**HVT**) protective efficacy, hatchability, microbiota composition, morphometric analysis, and SE infection in chickens.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Probiotic Culture

FloraMax[®]-B11 (Pacific Vet Group USA Inc., Fayetteville, AR) is a defined probiotic culture derived from poultry gastrointestinal origin that contains proprietary strains of LAB.

In ovo evaluation of FloraMax[®]-B11 on Marek's disease HVT vaccine

Chickens and Viruses. Maternal-antibody-negative, White Leghorn 15I₅x7₁ chickens were used in these experiments (Bacon et al., 2000). These MD-susceptible chickens were from an SPF breeding flock with no MD vaccinations or exposure that tested negative for MDV antibodies, exogenous avian leukosis virus, and reticuloendotheliosis virus by routine surveillance testing. All birds were housed in negative-pressure Horsfall-Bauer isolators, and experiments were conducted following approval by the USDA Avian Disease and Oncology Laboratory (**ADOL**) Animal Care and Use Committee. Viruses were propagated on primary duck embryo fibroblasts (**DEF**) maintained in Leibovitz L-15 medium plus McCoy 5A medium (1:1), supplemented with 2.5% bovine serum and antibiotics (Witter et al., 1980). In experiment 1, chickens were challenged with the MDV strain 583, a virulent (v) strain. In experiment 2, chickens were challenged with MDV strains Md5 or 612, both very virulent (vv). HVT is a commercial vaccine, and was prepared and utilized as recommended by the manufacturer.

Experimental Design

Experiment 1. Chicks were randomly distributed into four groups (each with 17 birds) in two independent trials: 1) HVT vaccinated *in ovo* and no MDV challenge; 2) HVT + FloraMax[®]-B11 vaccinated *in ovo* and no MDV challenge; 3) HVT vaccinated *in ovo* and challenged with MDV; 4) HVT + FloraMax[®]-B11 vaccinated *in ovo* and challenged with MDV. MD vaccine was

administered *in ovo* at the manufacturer recommended dosage either alone or with FloraMax[®]-B11 (10⁴ cfu). Birds were monitored until 8 wk of age, then humanely euthanized and evaluated for MD incidence. Chickens were considered MD positive if peripheral nerve enlargements, tumors, or both were present at necropsy. When enlarged nerves or gross tumors were in question, tissue samples were collected and processed for microscopic evaluation. Chicks that died during the first wk of placement were considered nonspecific chick mortalities and were excluded from the experiment.

Experiment 2. The identical conditions were used as described for experiment 1 except that MDV strains Md5 and 612 were used instead of strain 583A and the experiment included only one trial.

Effect of in Ovo Application of FloraMax[®]-B11 on Hatchability and Microbiota Composition..

Experiment 3 consisted of three independent trials. Eighteen-day-old embryos were obtained from Cobb-Vantress (Siloam Springs, AR). In each trial, eggs were candled and inoculated with either saline or 10⁴ cfu of FloraMax[®]-B11 via *in ovo* injection into the amnion. The two treatment groups were placed in separate hatchers to avoid cross contamination. On d 21, chicks were pulled from hatchers and hatchability was determined. In each trial, 12 chickens from each group were humanely euthanized to evaluate gastrointestinal composition on selective media as describe below.

Enumeration of Bacteria. For trial 1, the whole gut (ventriculus to cecum) was aseptically removed. For trials 2 and 3, the fore gut (ventriculus to Meckel's diverticulum) and hind gut (Meckel's diverticulum to cecum) were removed separately. Sections were collected into sterile bags and homogenized. Samples were weighed and 1:4 wt/vol dilutions were made with sterile 0.9% saline. Ten-fold dilutions of each sample, from each group were made in a sterile 96 well

Bacti flat bottom plate and the diluted samples were plated on two different culture media; to evaluate total number of LAB in Man Rogosa Sharpe (Difco[™] Lactobacilli MRS Agar VWR cat. no. 90004-084, Suwanee, GA 30024); total coliforms in MacConkey (VWR cat. no. 89429–342, Suwanee, GA 30024).

Evaluation of in Ovo Administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 on Body Weight, Salmonella enteritidis Recovery, and Morphometric Analysis in Broiler Chickens. In experiment 4, the challenge organism used in all experiments was a poultry isolate of Salmonella enterica (SE) serovar, Enteritidis, bacteriophage type 13A, obtained from the USDA National Veterinary Services Laboratory, Ames, IA. This isolate was resistant to 25 μ g/mL of novobiocin (**NO**, cat. no. N-1628, Sigma, St. Louis, MO 63103) and was selected for resistance to 20 µg/mL of nalidixic acid (NA, cat. no. N-4382, Sigma) in our laboratory. For the present studies, 100 μ L of SE from a frozen aliquot was added to 10 mL of tryptic soy broth (cat. no. 22092, Sigma) and incubated at 37°C for 8 h, and passed three times every 8 h to ensure that all bacteria were in log phase. Post-incubation, bacterial cells were washed 3 times with sterile 0.9% saline by centrifugation at $1,800 \times g$ for 10 minutes, reconstituted in saline, quantified by densitometry with a spectrophotometer (Spectronic 20D+, Spectronic Instruments Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA 02451), and diluted to an approximate concentration of 10⁸ cfu/ml. Concentrations of SE were further verified by serial dilution and plating on brilliant green agar (BGA, cat. no. 70134, Sigma) with NO and NA for enumeration of actual cfu used to challenge the chickens.

In this trial, 300 eighteen-day-old embryos were received from Cobb-Vantress. At d 18, eggs were candled and inoculated with either saline or 10⁴ cfu FloraMax[®]-B11 via *in ovo* injection into the amnion. The two treatment groups were placed in separate hatch cabinets placed in

separate rooms to avoid cross contamination. On d 21, chicks were pulled from hatchers to measure hatchability. All chickens were then orally gavaged with SE on d of hatch (~10⁴ cfu/chick). Twenty-four hours post inoculation (**PI**), twenty chickens were euthanized with carbon dioxide asphyxiation to determine SE intestinal colonization as described below. From these chickens, 5 samples were also taken to determine intestinal morphometric analysis as described below. BW was determined at d 1, 3, and 7. Chickens were provided *ad libitum* access to water and a balanced unmedicated corn-soybean diet meeting the nutrition requirements of poultry recommended by NRC (1994). All animal handling procedures were in compliance with Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Arkansas.

Salmonella Recovery

Ceca-cecal tonsils (**CCT**) were homogenized and diluted with saline (1:4 by wt/vol) and tenfold dilutions were plated on BGA with NO and NA, incubated at 37°C for 24 h to enumerate total SE colony forming units. Following plating to enumerate total SE, the CCT samples were enriched in double strength tetrathionate enrichment broth and further incubated at 37°C for 24 h to enrich. Following this, enrichment samples were plated on BGA with NO and NA and incubated at 37°C for 24 h to confirm presence/absence of typical lactose-negative colonies of *Salmonella*.

Intestinal Morphological Analysis

For enteric morphometric analysis ileum and duodenum samples were collected (n = 5). A 1-cm segment of the midpoint of the duodenum and the distal end of the lower ileum from each bird was removed and fixed in 10% buffered formaldehyde for 48 h. Each of these intestinal segments was embedded in paraffin, and a 5-µm section of each sample was placed on a glass slide and stained

with hematoxylin and eosin for examination under a light microscope. All morphological parameters were measured using the ImageJ software package (http://rsb.info.nih.gov/ij/). Ten replicate measurements for each variable studied were taken from each sample, and the average values were used in statistical analysis. Villus length (**VL**) was measured from the top of the villus to the top of the lamina propria (Yitbarek et al., 2013). Crypt depth was measured from the base upward to the region of transition between the crypt and villus (Biloni et al., 2013). Villus width (**VW**) was measured at the widest area of each villus, whereas the villus:crypt ratio was determined as the ratio of villus height (**VH**) to crypt depth. Villus surface area (**VSA**) was calculated using the formula $(2\pi)(VW/2)(VL)$, (Sakamoto et al., 2000).

Statistical Analysis

All data were subjected to one-way analysis of variance as a completely randomized design using the GLM procedure of SAS (SAS Institute, 2002). Data is expressed as mean \pm standard error. Significant differences among the means were determined using Duncan's multiple-range test at P < 0.05. MDV as well as SE incidence data were expressed as positive/total chickens (%), and the percent recovery of SE was compared using the chi-squared test of independence, testing all possible combinations to determine the significance ($P \le 0.001$) for these studies (Zar, 1984).

RESULTS

This study addressed three major concerns: 1) whether *in* ovo administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 mixed with MD vaccine would negatively impact vaccine efficacy, 2) the effect of *in ovo* administration on hatchability and microbiota composition and 3) the impact on *Salmonella* infections in broiler chickens. Experiment 1 consisted of two independent replicates to determine if there was any difference when birds were vaccinated *in ovo* with HVT only or with HVT + FloraMax[®]-B11 followed by challenge with vMDV. The results of the *in ovo* evaluation of FloraMax[®]-B11 on HVT vaccine efficacy in experiments 1 and 2 are summarized in Table 1. In both experiments, there was no significant difference between % MD in birds vaccinated with HVT alone or HVT + FloraMax[®]-B11, although numerical differences between treatment suggest that probiotics may have slightly improved protection immunity in birds challenged with MDV strains (Md5 and 612) in experiment 2 (Table 1).

The effect of *in ovo* administration of the probiotic FloraMax[®]-B11 on hatchability in experiment 3 is displayed in Table 2. There was no significant difference in hatchability between embryos administered probiotics or the controls. The results of the effect of *in ovo* application of FloraMax-B11[®] on microbial composition in the gastrointestinal tract of hatching broiler chickens in experiment 3 are summarized in Table 3. In trials 1 and 3, chickens treated with FloraMax[®]-B11 showed a significant reduction in coliforms recovery when compared with saline control group at d of hatch. In trial 2, the treated group had numerically lower recovery than the control group and in fact had reduced gram negatives to non-recoverable numbers. With the exception of hindgut in trial 2, a significant increase in the total number of LAB was observed in probiotic group when compared with saline treated group (Table 3).

The results of *in ovo* administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 on hatchability, BW and SE recovery in broiler chickens of Experiment 4 are summarized in Table 4. In this experiment, no significant changes were observed in hatchability or the BW of the neonates when they were removed from the hatching cabinets; however, a significant increase in BW was observed in chickens that received the probiotic when compared with saline control groups on d 3 and 7 (Table 4). Interestingly, chickens that received the probiotic, showed a significant reduction in the incidence and total SE cfu numbers recovered from CCT when compared with saline control chickens (Table 4).

The results of the effect of *in ovo* application of FloraMax[®]-B11 on morphometric analysis of the gastrointestinal tract of hatching broiler chickens of experiment 4 are summarized in Table 5. A numerical increase in VH, VW, and VSA was observed in the treated group when compared to the controls for the duodenum. Nevertheless, embryos that received the probiotic showed a significant increase in the villus:crypt depth ratio when compared with saline control group. In the ileum, there was a significant increase in VH, VSA, and crypt depth in the probiotic treated group when compared to the control group.

DISCUSSION

MMD is a lymphoproliferative disease of domestic chickens caused by an oncogenic α -herpesvirus (Churchill and Biggs, 1967; Calnek, 2001). The disease is associated with lymphomas, neurologic manifestations, and immune suppression (Calnek, 2001). Without a question, MD has been a major concern to the poultry industry for over half a century (Nair, 2005), and the modern poultry industry as we know it today, would not exist without the development of MD vaccines (Baigent et al., 2006; Gimeno, 2008; Parvizi et al., 2010; Silva et al., 2010; Dunn and Silva, 2012). The virus is so abundant and stable in the environment, that vaccination at the hatchery is the only effective method to control MD in commercial flocks (Witter et al., 1980, 2005; Baigent et al., 2006; Dunn et al., 2010). Due to the significant economic and immunosuppression impact, modern commercial chickens are vaccinated before they leave the hatchery.

Although, we have reported the benefits of spray application of FloraMax[®]-B11 in the hatcheries (Wolfenden et al., 2007), this is the first report of *in ovo* application of this defined probiotic, mixed with HVT vaccine simultaneously. One of the two major concerns we addressed in this study was whether *in* ovo administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 mixed would negatively affect MD vaccine protective efficacy. The results of experiments 1 and 2, demonstrated that there was no negative impact and even possibly a small improvement of the probiotic depending on the MDV challenge strain. As far as we are aware, this is the first report showing the possibility of combining a probiotic with an *in ovo* MD vaccine showing no negative effect. The other major concern with *in ovo* application of FM was on broiler hatchability, but in every trial conducted the probiotic also showed no negative effects on hatchability.

In the present study, it was remarkable to observe that embryos, which received the probiotic before hatch, had a significant reduction in coliforms when compared with saline treated

chickens (Table 3). Although there is extensive evidence demonstrating that this particular probiotic is able to control *Salmonellae* infections in poultry in both, laboratory or commercial conditions (Farnell et al., 2006; Higgins et al., 2007, 2008, 2010; Vicente et al., 2007; Menconi et al., 2011, 2013; Tellez et al., 2012; Biloni et al., 2013; Delgado et al., 2014). This current study further validated the probiotics efficacy via *in ovo* administration by reducing the recovery of SE when chickens were challenged at d of hatch and cultured 24 h later (Table 4). These results are in agreement with the work of De Oliveira et al. (2014) who demonstrated that *in ovo* colonization with probiotic could become an important method to reduce *Salmonella* and other intestinal bacterial infections in poultry.

In experiment 4, the significant increase in BW in treated chickens at d 3 and 7 (Table 4), were associated with significant morphometric changes in the duodenum and ileum observed at d 1 (Table 5). It is likely that the higher BW in the probiotic treated group was due to the increase VH, leading to more VSA leading to better nutrient absorption. These results are quite impressive, when a newly hatched modern d broiler chick increases its BW by 25% overnight and 5000% by 5 wk, to 2kg (Choct, 2009). Similarly, it is also important to consider the productive life of broiler chickens. The full genetic potential of modern chickens starts at conception and the first 21 d of embryo development. During this period, variables as temperature or oxygen are important and any problem related to them could cause a big impact later in life. Hence, the 21 d of embryogenesis plus the first 7 d of life of the chicken could potentially represent between 50% to 74% of the life of a commercial broiler chicken, depending on the time they are slaughtered (56 or 77 d) (Cherian, 2011). Therefore, earlier administration of probiotics to embryos can have a profound impact on growth and overall health of the birds.

In summary, the results of the present study suggest *in ovo* administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 does not negatively affect HVT vaccine efficacy or hatchability of the chickens, and improves BW and intestinal integrity during the first 7 d of life while decreasing SE intestinal load in broiler chickens. Studies to evaluate these effects under commercial conditions are currently underway.

REFERENCES

- Alvarez-Olmos, M. I., and R. A. Oberhelman. 2001. Probiotic agents and infectious diseases: a modern perspective on a traditional therapy. Clin. Infect. Dis. 32:1567–1576.
- Arshad, M. J., M. Siddique, S. U. Rehman, and M. S. Aslam. 1998. A comparative study of respiratory phagocytic cell activities in layer chicks. Med. J. Islamic Acad. Sci. 11:107–110.
- Arvola, T., K. Laiho, S. Torkkeli, H. Mykkänen, S. Salminen, L. Maunula, and E. Isolauri. 1999. Prophylactic *Lactobacillus* GG reduces antibiotic-associated diarrhea in children with respiratory infections: A randomized study. Pediatr. 104:e64–e64.
- Bacon, L. D., H. D. Hunt, and H. H. Cheng. 2000. A review of the development of chicken lines to resolve genes determining resistance to diseases. Poult. Sci. 79:1082–93.
- Baigent, S. J., L. P. Smith, V. K. Nair, and R. J. Currie. 2006. Vaccinal control of Marek's disease: current challenges, and future strategies to maximize protection. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 112:78–86.
- Baskerville, A., T. Humphrey, R. B. Fitzgeorge, R. W. Cook, H. Chart, B. Rowe, and A. Whitehead. 1992. Airborne infection of laying hens with *Salmonella* enteritidis phage type 4. Vet. Rec. 130:395.
- Bienenstock, J. 1980. Bronchus-associated lymphoid tissue and the source of immunoglobulincontaining cells in the mucosa. Environ. Health Perspect. 35:39–42.
- Bienenstock, J., and M. R. McDermott. 2005. Bronchus- and nasal-associated lymphoid tissues. Immunol. Rev. 206:22–31.
- Biloni, A., C. Quintana, A. Menconi, G. Kallapura, J. Latorre, C. Pixley, S. Layton, M. Dalmagro, X. Hernandez-Velasco, A. Wolfenden, B. M. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2013. Evaluation of effects of EarlyBird associated with FloraMax-B11 on *Salmonella* Enteritidis, intestinal morphology, and performance of broiler chickens. Poult. Sci. 92:2337–2346.
- Borchers, A. T., C. Selmi, F. J. Meyers, C. L. Keen, and M. E. Gershwin. 2009. Probiotics and immunity. J. Gastroenterol. 44:26–46.
- Calnek, B. 2001. Pathogenesis of Marek's disease virus infection. Pages 25–55 in Marek's Disease. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg.
- Cherian, G. 2011. Essential fatty acids and early life programming in meat-type birds. World Poult. Sci. J. 67:599-614.
- Choct, M. 2009. Managing gut health through nutrition. Br. Poult. Sci. 50:9-15.

- Churchill, A. E., and P. M. Biggs. 1967. Agent of Marek's disease in tissue culture. Nature 215:528-30.
- Dahiya, J., D. Wilkie, A. Van Kessel, and M. Drew. 2006. Potential strategies for controlling necrotic enteritis in broiler chickens in post-antibiotic era. Anim. Feed Sci. Tech. 129:60–88.
- Dass, N. B., A. K. John, A. K. Bassil, C. W. Crumbley, W. R. Shehee, F. P. Maurio, G. B. Moore, C. M. Taylor, and G. J. Sanger. 2007. The relationship between the effects of short-chain fatty acids on intestinal motility *in vitro* and GPR43 receptor activation. Neurogastroenterol. Motil. 19:66–74.
- De Geus, E. D. 2012. Respiratory immune responses in the chicken; Towards development of mucosal avian influenza virus vaccines. PhD Diss. Utrecht University, the Netherlands.
- Delgado, R., J. Latorre, E. Vicuña, X. Hernandez-Velasco, J. Vicente, A. Menconi, G. Kallapura, S. Layton, B. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2014. Glycerol supplementation enhances the protective effect of dietary FloraMax-B11 against *Salmonella* Enteritidis colonization in neonate broiler chickens. Poult. Sci. 93:1-7.
- De Oliveira, J., E. van der Hoeven-Hangoor, I. van de Linde, R. Montijn, and J. van der Vossen. 2014. *In ovo* inoculation of chicken embryos with probiotic bacteria and its effect on posthatch *Salmonella* susceptibility. Poult. Sci. 93:818–829.
- Di Mauro, A., J. Neu, G. Riezzo, F. Raimondi, D. Martinelli, R. Francavilla, and F. Indrio. 2013. Gastrointestinal function development and microbiota. Ital. J. Pediatr. 39:1–7.
- Dominguez-Bello, M. G., and M. J. Blaser. 2008. Do you have a probiotic in your future? Microbes Infect. 10:1072-1076.
- Drolet, J. P., H. Frangie, J. Guay, O. Hajoui, Q. Hamid, and B. D. Mazer. 2010. B lymphocytes in inflammatory airway diseases. Clin. Exp. Allergy 40:841–849.
- Duerkop, B. A., S. Vaishnava, and L. V. Hooper. 2009. Immune responses to the microbiota at the intestinal mucosal surface. Immun. 31:368–376.
- Dunn, J. R., R. L. Witter, R. F. Silva, L. F. Lee, J. Finlay, B. A. Marker, J. B. Kaneene, R. M. Fulton, and S. D. Fitzgerald. 2010. The effect of the time interval between exposures on the susceptibility of chickens to superinfection with Marek's disease virus. Avian Dis. 54:1038–1049.
- Dunn, J. R., and R. F. Silva. 2012. Ability of MEQ-deleted MDV vaccine candidates to adversely affect lymphoid organs and chicken weight gain. Avian Dis. 56:494–500.
- Fagerland, J. A., and L. H. Arp. 1990. A morphologic study of bronchus-associated lymphoid tissue in turkeys. Am. J. Anat. 189:24–34.

- Fagerland, J. A., and L. H. Arp. 1993. Structure and development of bronchus-associated lymphoid tissue in conventionally reared broiler chickens. Avian Dis. 37:10–18.
- Fallschissel, K., P. Kämpfer, and U. Jäckel. 2009. Direct detection of *Salmonella* cells in the air of livestock stables by real-time PCR. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 53:859–68.
- Farnell, M., A. Donoghue, F. S. De Los Santos, P. Blore, B. Hargis, G. Tellez, and D. Donoghue. 2006. Upregulation of oxidative burst and degranulation in chicken heterophils stimulated with probiotic bacteria. Poult. Sci. 85:1900–1906.
- Galanis, E., D. M. Lo Fo Wong, M. E. Patrick, N. Binsztein, A. Cieslik, T. Chalermchikit, A. Aidara-Kane, A. Ellis, F. J. Angulo, and H. C. Wegener. 2006. Web-based surveillance and global *Salmonella* distribution, 2000-2002. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 12:381–388.
- Gimeno, I. M. 2008. Marek's disease vaccines: a solution for today but a worry for tomorrow? Vaccine 26:C31–C41.
- Haghighi, H. R., J. Gong, C. L. Gyles, M. A. Hayes, H. Zhou, B. Sanei, J. R. Chambers, and S. Sharif. 2006. Probiotics stimulate production of natural antibodies in chickens. Clin. Vaccine Immunol. 13:975–980.
- Hashemzadeh, Z., M. A. Karimi Torshizi, S. Rahimi, V. Razban, and T. Zahraei Salehi. 2010. Prevention of *Salmonella* colonization in neonatal broiler chicks by using different routes of probiotic administration in hatchery evaluated by culture and PCR techniques. J. Agri. Sci. Tech. 12:425–432.
- Higgins, S., A. Torres-Rodriguez, J. Vicente, C. Sartor, C. Pixley, G. Nava, G. Tellez, J. Barton, and B. Hargis. 2005. Evaluation of intervention strategies for idiopathic diarrhea in commercial turkey brooding houses. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 14:345–348.
- Higgins, J., S. Higgins, J. Vicente, A. Wolfenden, G. Tellez, and B. Hargis. 2007. Temporal effects of lactic acid bacteria probiotic culture on *Salmonella* in neonatal broilers. Poult. Sci. 86:1662–1666.
- Higgins, J. P., R. L. Andreatti Filho, S. E. Higgins, A. D. Wolfenden, G. Téllez, and B. M. Hargis. 2008. Evaluation of *Salmonella*-lytic properties of bacteriophages isolated from commercial broiler houses. Avian Dis. 52:139–142.
- Higgins, J., S. Higgins, A. Wolfenden, S. Henderson, A. Torres-Rodriguez, J. Vicente, B. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2010. Effect of lactic acid bacteria probiotic culture treatment timing on *Salmonella* Enteritidis in neonatal broilers. Poult. Sci. 89:243–247.
- Howarth, G. S., and H. Wang. 2013. Role of endogenous microbiota, probiotics and their biological products in human health. Nutrients 5:58–81.

- Isolauri, E., P. Kirjavainen, and S. Salminen. 2002. Probiotics: a role in the treatment of intestinal infection and inflammation? Gut 50:iii54–iii59.
- Kallapura, G., X. Hernandez-Velasco, N. R. Pumford, L. R. Bielke, B. M. Hargis, G. Tellez. 2014a. Evaluation of respiratory route as a viable portal of entry for *Salmonella* in poultry. Vet. Med. Res. Rep. 5;59-73.
- Kallapura G., M. H. Kogut, M. J. Morgan, N. R. Pumford, L. R. Bielke, A. D.Wolfenden, O B. Faulkner, Latorre J. D., Menconi A., Hernandez-Velasco X., V. A. Kuttappan, B. M. Hargis and G. Tellez. 2014b. Fate and dissemination of *Salmonella* Senftenberg post oral, intratracheal or intravenous challenge in broiler chickens. Avian Pathol. 43:305-309. doi: 10.1080/03079457.2014.923554.
- Kallapura, G., R. N. Pumford, X. Hernandez-Velasco, B. M. Hargis, G. Tellez. 2014c. Mechanisms Involved in lipopolysaccharide derived ROS and RNS oxidative stress and septic shock. J. Microbiol. Res. Rev. 2:6-11.
- Kiser, J. 1976. A perspective on the use of antibiotics in animal feeds. J. Anim. Sci. 42:1058–1072.
- Leach, S. A., A. Williams, A. C. Davies, J. Wilson, P. D. Marsh, and T. J. Humphrey. 1999. Aerosol route enhances the contamination of intact eggs and muscle of experimentally infected laying hens by *Salmonella* typhimurium DT104. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 171:203–207.
- Lyte, M. 2011. Probiotics function mechanistically as delivery vehicles for neuroactive compounds: microbial endocrinology in the design and use of probiotics. Bioessays. 33:574–581.
- Martin, R., A. J. Nauta, K. Ben Amor, L. M. Knippels, J. Knol, and J. Garssen. 2010. Early life: gut microbiota and immune development in infancy. Benef. Microbes 1:367–382.
- McFall-Ngai, M. 2007. Adaptive immunity: care for the community. Nature 445:153–153.Menconi, A., A. Wolfenden, S. Shivaramaiah, J. Terraes, T. Urbano, J. Kuttel, C. Kremer, B. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2011. Effect of lactic acid bacteria probiotic culture for the treatment of *Salmonella* enterica serovar Heidelberg in neonatal broiler chickens and turkey poults. Poult. Sci. 90:561–565.
- Menconi, A., A. Reginatto, A. Londero, N. Pumford, M. Morgan, B. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2013. Effect of organic acids on *Salmonella* Typhimurium infection in broiler chickens. Int. J. Poult. Sci. 12.

Metchnikoff E. 1908. The prolongation of life : optimistic studies. Putnam, New York.

Molinaro, F., E. Paschetta, M. Cassader, R. Gambino, and G. Musso. 2012. Probiotics, prebiotics, energy balance, and obesity: mechanistic insights and therapeutic implications. Gastroenterol. Clin. North Am. 41:843–854. doi: 10.1016/j.gtc.2012.08.009.

- Moran, N. A. 2007. Symbiosis as an adaptive process and source of phenotypic complexity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 104:8627–8633.
- Nair, V. 2005. Evolution of Marek's disease a paradigm for incessant race between the pathogen and the host. Vet. J. 170:175–83.
- NRC. 1994. Nutrient Requirements of Poultry. 9th rev. ed. Natl. Acad. Press, Washington, DC.Neish, A. S. 2009. Microbes in gastrointestinal health and disease. Gastroenterol. 136:65–80.
- Noy, Y., and Z. Uni. 2010. Early nutritional strategies. World Poult. Sci. J. 66:639-646.
- O'Hara, A. M., and F. Shanahan. 2006. The gut flora as a forgotten organ. EMBO Rep. 7:688–693.
- Parker, D. S. 1990. Manipulation of the functional activity of the gut by dietary and other means (antibiotics/probiotics) in ruminants. J. Nutr. 120:639–648.
- Parvizi, P., M. F. Abdul-Careem, K. Haq, N. Thanthrige-Don, K. A. Schat, and S. Sharif. 2010. Immune responses against Marek's disease virus. Anim. Health Res. Rev. 11:123–134. doi: 10.1017/S1466252310000022.
- Qiu, R., J. Croom, R. A. Ali, A. L. Ballou, C. D. Smith, C. M. Ashwell, H. M. Hassan, C. C. Chiang, and M. Koci. 2012. Direct fed microbial supplementation repartitions host energy to the immune system. J. Anim. Sci. 90:2639–2651.
- SAS Institute. 2002. SAS User Guide. Version 9.1. SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC.
- Sakamoto, K., H. Hirose, A. Onizuka, M. Hayashi, N. Futamura, Y. Kawamura, and T. Ezaki. 2000. Quantitative study of changes in intestinal morphology and mucus gel on total parenteral nutrition in rats. J. Surg. Res. 94:99–106.
- Salminen, S., and E. Isolauri. 2006. Intestinal colonization, microbiota, and probiotics. J. Pediatr. 149:S115–S120.
- Segawa, S., M. Fujiya, H. Konishi, N. Ueno, N. Kobayashi, T. Shigyo, and Y. Kohgo. (2011). Probiotic-derived polyphosphate enhances the epithelial barrier function and maintains intestinal homeostasis through integrin–p38 MAPK pathway. PLoS ONE 6 : e23278.
- Sekirov, I., S. L. Russell, L. C. Antunes, and B. B. Finlay. 2010. Gut microbiota in health and disease. Physiol. Rev. 90:859–904.
- Silva, R. F., J. R. Dunn, H. H. Cheng, and M. Niikura. 2010. A MEQ-deleted Marek's disease virus cloned as a bacterial artificial chromosome is a highly efficacious vaccine. Avian Dis. 54:862–869.

- Smialek, M., B. Tykalowski, T. Stenzel, and A. Koncicki. 2011. Local immunity of the respiratory mucosal system in chickens and turkeys. Pol. J. Vet. Sci. 14:291–297.
- Tao, Y., K. A. Drabik, T. S. Waypa, M. W. Musch, J. C. Alverdy, O. Schneewind, E. B. Chang, and E. O. Petrof. 2006. Soluble factors from *Lactobacillus* GG activate MAPKs and induce cytoprotective heat shock proteins in intestinal epithelial cells. Am. J. Physiol. Physiol. 290:C1018–C1030.
- Teillant, A., and R. Laxminarayan. 2015. Economics of antibiotic use in U.S. swine and poultry production. Choices 30:1.
- Tellez, G., C. Pixley, R. E. Wolfenden, S. L. Layton, and B. M. Hargis. 2012. Probiotics/direct fed microbials for *Salmonella* control in poultry. Food Res. Int. 45:628–633.
- Tellez, G. 2014. Prokaryotes versus Eukaryotes: Who is hosting whom? Front. Vet. Sci. 1:1-6.
 Tlaskalová-Hogenová, H., R. Stěpánková, H. Kozáková, T. Hudcovic, L. Vannucci, L. Tučková, P. Rossmann, T. Hrnčíř, M. Kverka, Z. Zákostelská, K. Klimešová, J. Přibylová, J. Bártová, D. Sanchez, P. Fundová, D. Borovská, D. Srůtková, Z. Zídek, M. Schwarzer, P. Drastich, and D. P. Funda. 2011. The role of gut microbiota (commensal bacteria) and the mucosal barrier in the pathogenesis of inflammatory and autoimmune diseases and cancer: contribution of germ-free and gnotobiotic animal models of human diseases. Cell. Mol. Immunol. 8:110–120.
- Torres-Rodriguez, A., S. Higgins, J. Vicente, A. Wolfenden, G. Gaona-Ramirez, J. Barton, G. Tellez, A. Donoghue, and B. Hargis. 2007. Effect of lactose as a prebiotic on turkey body weight under commercial conditions. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 16:635–641.
- Uni, Z., S. Ganot, and D. Sklan. 1998. Posthatch development of mucosal function in the broiler small intestine. Poult. Sci. 77:75–82.
- Uni, Z., E. Tako, O. Gal-Garber, and D. Sklan. 2003. Morphological, molecular, and functional changes in the chicken small intestine of the late-term embryo. Poult. Sci. 82:1747–1754.
- Vanderpool, C., F. Yan, and D. B. Polk. 2008. Mechanisms of probiotic action: implications for therapeutic applications in inflammatory bowel diseases. Inflamm. Bowel Dis. 14:1585–1596.
- Vicente, J., A. Wolfenden, A. Torres-Rodriguez, S. Higgins, G. Tellez, and B. Hargis. 2007. Effect of a *Lactobacillus* species-based probiotic and dietary lactose prebiotic on turkey poult performance with or without *Salmonella* entertidis challenge. J. Appl. Poult. Res. 16:361–364.
- Vicente, J. L., A. Torres-Rodriguez, S. E. Higgins, C. Pixley, G. Tellez, A. M. Donoghue, and B. M. Hargis. 2008. Effect of a selected *Lactobacillus* spp. based probiotic on *Salmonella* enterica serovar Enteritidis-infected broiler chicks. Avian Dis. 52:143–146.
- Walter, J., R. A. Britton, and S. Roos. 2011. Host-microbial symbiosis in the vertebrate gastrointestinal tract and the Lactobacillus reuteri paradigm. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 108:4645–4652.

- Wathes, C., W. A. Zaidan, G. R. Pearson, M. Hinton, and N. Todd. 1988. Aerosol infection of calves and mice with *Salmonella* Typhimurium. Vet. Rec. 123:590–594.
- White, P. L., A. R. Baker, and W. O. James. 1997. Strategies to control Salmonella and Campylobacter in raw poultry products. Rev. Sci. Tech. 16:525–41.Witter, R. L., J. M. Sharma, and A. M. Fadly. 1980. Pathogenicity of variant Marek's disease virus isolants in vaccinated and unvaccinated chickens. Avian Dis. 24:210–232.
- Witter, R. L., B. W. Calnek, C. Buscaglia, I. M. Gimeno, and K. A. Schat. 2005. Classification of Marek's disease viruses according to pathotype: philosophy and methodology. Avian Pathol. 34:75–90.
- Wolfenden, A., C. Pixley, J. Higgins, S. Higgins, J. Vicente, A. Torres-Rodriguez, B. Hargis, and G. Tellez. 2007. Evaluation of spray application of a *Lactobacillus*-based probiotic on *Salmonella* enteritidis colonization in broiler chickens. Int. J. Poult. Sci. 6:493–496.
- Yitbarek, A., J. C. Rodriguez-Lecompte, H. M. Echeverry, P. Munyaka, N. Barjesteh, S. Sharif, G. Camelo-Jaimes. 2013. Performance, histomorphology, and toll-like receptor, chemokine, and cytokine profile locally and systemically in broiler chickens fed diets supplemented with yeast-derived macromolecules. Poult. Sci. 92:2299-2310. doi: 10.3382/ps.2013-03141.
- You, Y., and E. K. Silbergeld. 2014. Learning from agriculture: understanding low-dose antimicrobials as drivers of resistome expansion. Front. Microbiol. 5:284.
- Yu, Q., L. Zhu, Z. Wang, P. Li, and Q. Yang. 2012. *Lactobacillus delbrueckii* ssp. lactis R4 prevents *Salmonella* typhimurium SL1344-induced damage to tight junctions and adherens junctions. J. Microbiol. 50:613–617.
- Zar, J. 1984. Biostatistical Analysis. 2nd ed. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ.
- Zareie, M., K. Johnson-Henry, J. Jury, P. C. Yang, B. Y. Ngan, D. M. McKay, J. D. Soderholm, M. H. Perdue, and P. M. Sherman. 2006. Probiotics prevent bacterial translocation and improve intestinal barrier function in rats following chronic psychological stress. Gut 55:1553–1560.

Table 1.

*In ovo e*valuation of FloraMax[®]-B11 on HVT Marek's vaccine virus stability and incidence of disease.

	HVT only	HVT + FloraMax [®] -B11
Experiment 1 (Trial 1)		
Unchallenged	0/15 (0 %)	0/17 (0 %)
vMDV challenge (583)	3/17 (18 %)	0/17 (0 %)
Experiment 1 (Trial 2)		
Unchallenged	1/16 (6 %)	0/17 (0 %)
vMDV challenge (583)	4/15 (27 %)	3/16 (19 %)
Experiment 2		
Unchallenged	0/17 (0 %)	0/17 (0 %)
vvMDV challenge (Md5)	10/17 (59 %)	9/17 (53 %)
vvMDV challenge (612)	11/17 (65 %)	13/17 (76 %)

Marek's disease HVT vaccine was administered *in ovo* at manufacturer labeled dosage alone or with FloraMax[®]-B11 (10⁴ cfu/g). MDV challenge was administered at 5 d of age using 500 pfu vMDV strain 583 in experiment 1, or 500 pfu vvMDV strains Md5 or 612, respectively. Birds were monitored until 8 wk of age, then euthanized and measured for MD incidence. P > 0.05

Table 2.Effect of *in ovo* application of FloraMax[®]-B11 on hatchability.

Treatment	Trial 1	Trial 2	Trial 3
Saline	137/140 (97.8%)	46/48 (95.8%)	144/145 (99.3%)
FloraMax [®] -B11	121/121 (100%)	47/48 (97.9%)	142/150 (94.6%)

At d 18 eggs were candled and inoculated with either 0.9% saline or FloraMax[®]-B11 via *in ovo* injection into the amnion. On d 21, chicks were pulled from hatchers and hatchability was determined, P > 0.05.

Table 3.

Selective media	Trial 1	Trial	2	Trial	3
and experimental groups	Whole gut	Fore gut	Hind gut	Fore gut	Hind gut
Total coliforms/g ¹					
Saline	8.24 ± 0.27	0.8 ± 0.5	1.6 ± 0.8	4.06 ± 0.52	8.54 ± 0.24
FloraMax®-B11	0.92 ± 0.48 *	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.05 ± 0.01 *	0.0 ± 0.0 *
Total LAB/g ²					
Saline	8.70 ± 0.26	4.90 ± 0.5	7.7 ± 0.40	0.00 ± 0.0	0.84 ± 0.60
FloraMax [®] -B11	6.43 ± 0.94 *	6.20 ± 0.50 *	7.9 ± 0.40	4.33 ± 0.50 *	6.00 ± 0.31 *

Effect of *in ovo* application of FloraMax[®]-B11 on microbial composition in the gastrointestinal tract of hatching broiler chickens.

At d 18 eggs were candled and inoculated with either saline or FloraMax®-B11 via *in ovo* injection into the amnion. On d 21, chicks were pulled from the hatchers and for experiment 1, the whole gut (ventriculus to cecum) was aseptically removed. For experiment 2 and 3 the fore gut (ventriculus to Meckel's diverticulum) and hind gut (Meckel's diverticulum to cecum) were removed separately.

¹Samples were plated on MacConkey agar to evaluate total coliforms.

² Samples were plated on MRS agar to evaluate total lactic acid bacteria.

Data is expressed as Log_{10} CFU/gram

Data is expressed as mean \pm standard error. *Superscripts within columns for each plate indicate significant difference at P < 0.05, n = 12.

Table 4.

Evaluation of *in ovo* administration of FloraMax[®]-B11 on hatchability, body weight, and *Salmonella enteritidis* recovery in broiler chickens.

Treatment	Hatchability	Day 1	Day 3	Day 7	SE incidence	Log ₁₀ SE/g of
		BW (g)	BW (g)	BW (g)	Ceca-cecal tonsils	ceca content
					24 h PI	24 h PI
Saline	148/150 (98.6 %)	49.13 ± 0.30^{a}	62.53 ± 0.81 ^b	132.89 ± 3.06 ^b	20/20 (100 %)	7.13 ± 1.01 ^a
FloraMax [®] -B11	142/150 (94.6 %)	$49.72\pm0.36~^a$	$65.42\pm0.77~^a$	144.98 ± 3.02^{a}	9/20 (45 %) *	$5.45\pm1.25~^{b}$

At d 18 eggs were candled and inoculated with either saline or FloraMax[®]-B11via *in ovo* injection into the amnion. On d 21, chicks were pulled from the hatchers and were challenged with *Salmonella* Enteritidis (SE) on d of hatch ~10⁴ cfu/chick. Incidence data is expressed as positive/total chickens (%) at 24 h post inoculation (PI), asterisk indicate significant differences P < 0.001, n = 20/group. Log₁₀ SE/g of ceca content is expressed as mean ± standard error. ^{ab}Superscripts within columns indicate significant differences P < 0.05, n = 12/group.

Table 5.

Evaluation of in ovo administration of FloraMax®-B11 on morphometric analysis of the gastrointestinal tract of hatching broiler chickens.

	Villus height (µm)	Villus width (µm)	Villus surface area (mm ²)*	Crypt depth (µm)	VH:CD ratio**
Duodenum					
Control	223.39 ± 3.55 ^a	36.01 ± 0.72 ^a	25.39 ± 0.69 ^a	49.92 ± 1.15 ^a	$4.74\pm0.14~^{b}$
FloraMax [®] -B11	234.58 ± 5.19 ^a	36.14 ± 0.60 ^a	$26.87\pm0.86\ ^a$	39.93 ± 0.88 ^b	$6.09\pm0.19~^{a}$
Ileum					
Control	148.09 ± 4.26 ^b	$27.42\pm0.86~^a$	$13.10\pm0.67~^{b}$	36.70 ± 1.04 ^b	$4.16\pm0.12~^a$
FloraMax [®] -B11	176.77 ± 5.50^{a}	29.01 ± 0.78 a	16.47 ± 0.80 $^{\rm a}$	40.55 ± 1.19 ^a	$4.59\pm0.21~^a$

^{a,b} Means with different superscripts within the same column differ significantly (P < 0.05).

* Villus surface area: $[2\pi \times (\text{villus width}/2) \times (\text{villus height})]$

** Villus height (VH) to crypt depth (CD) ratio

Chapter IV

Conclusion

This study evaluated the early administration of a probiotic, which could potentially be an alternative to antibiotics, for use in the poultry industry. In the study discussed in Chapter III, a commercial probiotic was administered in ovo and evaluated. We assessed if the mixture of the probiotic and the Marek's vaccine had an effect on the ability of the vaccine to protect against Marek's Disease. The results showed that the administration of the mixture of the vaccine and the probiotic had no negative effect on the protectiveness of the vaccine when compared with birds administered the vaccine only. In this study, we also evaluated hatchability and bacterial recovery from the gastrointestinal tract. The in ovo administration of the probiotic had no effect on hatchability and significantly reduced coliforms within the gastrointestinal tract at hatch. Lastly, we evaluated the ability of the probiotic to reduce Salmonella recovery and increase BW post *in ovo* inoculation. 24 h post *Salmonella* challenge we observed a significant reduction in Salmonella recovery and incidence, along with a significant increase in BW at days 3 and 7. Which could be a result of the increased villus surface area observed in the ileum of the probiotic treated group. This study shows a favorable administration technique and probiotic that could allow for early colonization of beneficial microflora and increased efficiency.

Appendix



Office of Research Compliance

MEMORANDUM

TO:	Billy Hargis
FROM:	Craig N. Coon, Chairman
DATE:	May 16, 2016
SUBJECT:	IACUC Approval
Expiration Date:	September 14, 2017

The Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) has APPROVED your modification to add Kyle Teague and Lucas Graham to protocol # 15006: "Development of enteric inflammation models for investigation of antibiotic alternatives in poultry".

In granting its approval, the IACUC has approved only the information provided. Should there be any further changes to the protocol during the research, please notify the IACUC in writing (via the Modification form) prior to initiating the changes. If the study period is expected to extend beyond September 14, 2017 you must submit a new protocol prior to that date to avoid any interruption. By policy the IACUC cannot approve a study for more than 3 years at a time.

The IACUC appreciates your cooperation in complying with University and Federal guidelines involving animal subjects.

CNC/aem

cc: Animal Welfare Veterinarian

Administration Building 210 • 1 University of Arkansas • Fayetteville, AR 72701-1201 • 479-575-4572 Fax: 479-575-3846 • http://vpred.uark.edu/199 The University of Arkansas is an equal opportunity/affirmative action institution.